0000796505 Clearfield, Inc. false --09-30 FY 2021 0.01 0.01 500,000 500,000 0 0 0 0 50,000,000 50,000,000 0.01 0.01 13,732,188 13,732,188 13,649,962 13,649,962 0 0 0 0 0.01 0 5 3 3 5 6 1 10 46,947 26,879 0 0 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2017 2018 2019 2 10.17 3 2 3 2 9,432,000 999,117 0000796505 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 iso4217:USD 0000796505 2021-03-31 xbrli:shares 0000796505 2021-11-01 thunderdome:item 0000796505 2021-09-30 0000796505 2020-09-30 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0000796505 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-09-30 0000796505 2019-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-09-30 utr:Y 0000796505 us-gaap:EquipmentMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:EquipmentMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:VehiclesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OfficeEquipmentMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OfficeEquipmentMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:LeaseholdImprovementsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:VehiclesMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:VehiclesMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2020-09-30 xbrli:pure 0000796505 us-gaap:PatentsMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CertificationMarksMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CertificationMarksMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CertificationMarksMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CertificationMarksMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:OtherIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember srt:MinimumMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember srt:MaximumMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:ComputerSoftwareIntangibleAssetMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 2014-11-13 0000796505 2017-04-25 2017-04-25 0000796505 2017-04-25 0000796505 clfd:UndesignatedSharesMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SeriesBPreferredStockMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 srt:MinimumMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 srt:MaximumMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:CashlessMethodStockOptionExercisedMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:CashlessMethodStockOptionExercisedMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember clfd:StockCompensationPlan2007Member srt:MinimumMember clfd:EmployeesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember clfd:StockCompensationPlan2007Member srt:MaximumMember clfd:EmployeesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2019-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2020-07-01 2020-12-31 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2019-07-01 2019-12-31 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2020-02-01 2020-02-29 0000796505 clfd:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember us-gaap:ResearchMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember us-gaap:ResearchMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember clfd:AlternativeMinimumTaxMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember clfd:ResearchAndDevelopmentAndAlternativeMinimumTaxCreditCarryforwardsMember 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember clfd:TwoCustomersMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember clfd:TwoCustomersMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember clfd:OneCustomerMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember clfd:TwoCustomersMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember country:US 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember country:US 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:NonUsMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:NonUsMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 clfd:BroadbandServiceProvidersMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:BroadbandServiceProvidersMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 clfd:LegacyCustomersMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:LegacyCustomersMember 2019-10-01 2020-09-30 0000796505 country:MX 2021-09-30 0000796505 country:MX 2020-09-30 0000796505 clfd:FirstLevelOfMatchingMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:SecondLevelOfMatchingMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 utr:sqft 0000796505 clfd:WinnetkaAvenueNorthBrooklynParkMinnesotaMember 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:WinnetkaAvenueNorthBrooklynParkMinnesotaMember 2015-01-01 0000796505 clfd:WinnetkaAvenueNorthBrooklynParkMinnesotaMember 2019-06-30 0000796505 clfd:WinnetkaAvenueNorthBrooklynParkMinnesotaMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30 0000796505 clfd:TijuanaMexicoMember 2021-07-31 0000796505 clfd:TijuanaMexico2Member 2020-02-12 utr:M utr:acre 0000796505 clfd:TijuanaMexico3Member 2021-07-31 0000796505 clfd:LeaseMandatoryContractualTermMember clfd:TijuanaMexico3Member 2021-07-31 0000796505 clfd:TijuanaMexico3Member 2021-07-31 2021-07-31 0000796505 clfd:TijuanaMexico3Member srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2022-03-01 0000796505 clfd:UsefulLivesMember 2020-10-01 2021-09-30

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

☒ Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021.

☐ Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the transition period from ______________ to _______________.

Commission File Number 0-16106

CLEARFIELD, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Minnesota |  | 41-1347235
(State of incorporation) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

7050 Winnetka Avenue North Suite 100 Brooklyn Park, Minnesota 55428 |  | (763) 476-6866
(Address of principal executive office) |  | (Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading Symbol | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, $0.01 par value | CLFD | The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

NONE

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act.

☐ Yes ☒ No

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

☐ Yes ☒ No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

☒ Yes ☐ No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files).

☒ Yes ☐ No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ☐ Accelerated filer ☐ Non-accelerated filer ☒

Smaller Reporting Company ☒ Emerging Growth Company ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management’s assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. ☐

Indicate whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act).

☐ Yes ☒ No

The aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting equity held by non-affiliates of the registrant, as of the last business day of the registrant’s most recently completed second fiscal quarter computed by reference to the price at which the common equity was last sold was approximately $338,805,975.

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Class: | Outstanding as of November 1, 2021
Common stock, par value $.01 | 13,732,188

Documents Incorporated by Reference:

Portions of our proxy statement for the 2022 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, to be filed within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year covered by this report, are incorporated by reference into Part III.

CLEARFIELD, INC.

ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I |  | 1
ITEM 1. | BUSINESS | 1
ITEM 1A. | RISK FACTORS | 6
ITEM 1B. | UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS | 15
ITEM 2. | PROPERTIES | 15
ITEM 3. | LEGAL PROCEEDINGS | 16
ITEM 4. | MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES | 16
PART II |  | 16
ITEM 5. | MARKET FOR REGISTRANT’S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES | 16
ITEM 6. | [RESERVED] | 18
ITEM 7. | MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS | 18
ITEM 7A. | QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK | 24
ITEM 8. | FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA | 25
ITEM 9. | CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE | 44
ITEM 9A. | CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES | 44
ITEM 9B. | OTHER INFORMATION | 44
PART III |  | 45
ITEM 10. | DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE | 45
ITEM 11. | EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 45
ITEM 12. | SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS | 45
ITEM 13. | CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE | 45
ITEM 14. | PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES | 45
PART IV |  | 45
ITEM 15. | EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES | 45
ITEM 16. | FORM 10-K SUMMARY | 47
SIGNATURES |  | 48

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Background

Clearfield, Inc. (referred to herein as “Clearfield,” “we,” “us,” “our,” and the “Company”) designs, manufactures and distributes fiber protection, fiber management and fiber delivery solutions to enable rapid and cost-effective fiber-fed deployment throughout the broadband service provider space across North America. Our “fiber to anywhere” platform serves the unique requirements of leading incumbent local exchange carriers (“Traditional Carriers”), wireless operators, Multiple Systems Operators and Cable TV companies (“MSO’s”), and competitive local exchange carriers (“Alternative Carriers”), while also catering to the broadband needs of the utility/municipality, enterprise, and data center markets.

We were incorporated under the laws of Minnesota and founded in 1979. Our corporate headquarters are located at 7050 Winnetka Avenue North, Suite 100, Brooklyn Park, Minnesota, 55428, and our corporate website is www.seeclearfield.com. The information available on our website is not part of this Report. Our annual report on Form 10-K, our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act are available free of charge at our website as soon as reasonably practicable after we file such material with, or furnish it to, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”). The SEC maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers, like Clearfield, that file electronically with the SEC and that internet site is http://www.sec.gov.

Description of Business

Clearfield is focused on providing fiber management, fiber protection, and fiber delivery products that accelerate the turn-up of gigabit speed bandwidth to residential homes, businesses, and network infrastructure in the wireline and wireless access network. We offer a broad portfolio of fiber products that allow service providers to build fiber networks faster, meet service delivery demands, and align build costs with take rates.

Our products allow our customers to connect twice as many homes in their Fiber to the Home (“FTTH”) builds by using fewer resources in less time. Our products speed up the time to revenue for our service provider customers in Multiple Dwelling Units (“MDUs”) and Multiple Tenant Units (“MTUs”) by reducing the amount of labor and materials needed to provide gigabit service. Our products help make business services more profitable through faster building access, easier reconfiguration and quicker services turn-up. Finally, Clearfield is removing barriers to wireless 4G/5G small cell, Cloud Radio Access Network (“C-RAN”), and distributed antenna system (“DAS”) deployments through better fiber management, test access, and fiber protection.

Substantially all of the final build and assembly is completed at Clearfield’s plants in Brooklyn Park, Minnesota and Mexico, with manufacturing support from a network of domestic and global manufacturing partners. Clearfield specializes in producing these products on both a quick-turn and scheduled delivery basis.

Products

Product development for Clearfield’s product line program has mainly been conducted internally. We believe that the communication industry environment is constantly evolving, and our success depends on our ability to anticipate and respond to these changes. Our focus is to analyze the environment and technology and work to develop products that simplify our customers’ business by developing innovative high-quality products utilizing modular design wherever possible. Research and development are reflected in Selling, General, & Administrative expenses.

1

FieldSmart® is a series of panels, cabinets, wall boxes and other enclosures that house the Clearview components to provide a consistent design from the inside plant of the telco’s “central office” or cable television’s “head-end,” all the way through the outside plant to the access network to within the home or business. The central building block of FieldSmart is the patented technology surrounding the Clearview® Cassette.

WaveSmart® optical components are integrated for signal coupling, splitting, termination, multiplexing, demultiplexing and attenuation for a seamless integration within our fiber management platform. The products are built and tested for harsh environments to meet the strictest industry standards ensuring customers trouble-free performance in extreme outside plant conditions.

Active Cabinets (“ODC”), Fiber Active Cabinet (“FAC”), and FiberFlex product lines feature either fully integrated, fully engineered cabinets equipped with specific active electronics configurations or universal cabinets ready for mounting other electronic equipment. This product line features Clearfield’s fiber management solutions housing the Clearview Cassette. The FieldSmart® FAC and FiberFlex product line of outdoor active cabinets feature multiple sizes for universal configurations of electronic equipment.

FieldShield® is a patented fiber pathway and protection method aimed at reducing the cost of broadband deployment. FieldShield starts with a ruggedized microduct designed to support all aerial, direct bury, and inside plant “last mile” needs. FieldShield Microduct is strong enough to be placed using traditional methods of boring and plowing, leveraging existing conduit placement equipment, as well as newer, less disruptive technologies such as micro trenching or saw cutting.

YOURx® Platform uses a modular, building block approach with tool-less system design focusing on the fiber drop to the customer. The YOURx platform consists of hardened terminals, test access points, and multiple drop cable options designed for the most challenging portion of the access network across all fiber drop cable media.

CraftSmart® is a full line of optical protection field enclosures, extending Clearfield presence in the fiber industry. The CraftSmart Fiber Protection Pedestals (“FPP”) and CraftSmart Fiber Protection Vaults (“FPV”) are integrated solutions, optimized to house FieldSmart products at the last mile access point of the network in above-grade or below-grade installations.

StreetSmart® is a portfolio of fiber management products engineered from street-proven experience. The StreetSmart portfolio enables easy access to fibers while maintaining fiber management and fiber routing design principles.

Fiber and Copper assemblies - Clearfield manufactures high quality with an industry-standard or customer-specified configuration. In addition, Clearfield’s engineering services team works alongside the engineering design departments of our original equipment manufacturer (“OEM”) customers to design and manufacture custom solutions for both in-the-box as well as network connectivity assemblies specific to that customer’s product line.

Markets and Customers

Clearfield’s products are sold across broadband service providers, which we categorize as National Carrier (wireless/wireless national telco carriers (Tier 1)), Community Broadband (Tier 2 and 3 telco carriers, utilities, municipalities, and alternative carriers), Multiple System Operators (cable television), International (primarily Central/Latin America and Canada), and Legacy build-to-print copper and fiber assemblies (primarily contract manufacturing). The Company’s products are sold direct to customers through the Company’s sales force as well as through authorized distributors. In addition, the Company uses manufacturing sales representatives and sales agents for customer and geography specific needs.

2

FTTP

Fiber to the Premise (also called Fiber to the Home) is a means of delivering the highest possible level of bandwidth directly to the user. The Company’s sales and marketing efforts have principally been focused on the U.S., with investments in Canada and Central/Latin America.

FTTB

Fiber to the Business is principally for Multiple System Operators (cable television) and wireless/wireless national telco carriers (Tier 1) to penetrate the business marketplace.

FTT-Cell site

Fiber to the Cell site is the trend in which wireless service providers enhance their coverage for bandwidth. Currently, the majority of these cell sites are served by fiber.

DAS

A distributed-antenna system, or DAS, is a network of spatially separated antenna nodes connected to a common source via a transport medium that provides wireless service within a geographic area or structure.

C-RAN

C-RAN uses front-haul fiber to connect the Remote Radio Head (“RRH”) to a Baseband Unit (“BBU”) located in a datacenter (i.e., the cloud). C-RAN is an evolution of RAN cellular architecture that traditionally used fiber to backhaul signals from the BBU at a tower back to the mobile core network.

Build to Print

In addition to a proprietary product line designed for the broadband service provider marketplace, Clearfield provides contract manufacturing services for original equipment manufacturers requiring copper and fiber cable assemblies built to their specification.

Competition

Competitors to the FieldSmart product lines include, but are not limited to, products offered by Corning Cabling Systems, Inc., OFS (Furukawa Electric North America, Inc.), AFL Telecommunications (a subsidiary of Fujikura Ltd.), Fujikura Ltd., Nokia, and CommScope, Inc. Competitors to the CraftSmart product line include products offered by Emerson Network Power, a subsidiary of Vertiv Co., and Charles Industries, Ltd., a subsidiary of Amphenol. Competitors to FieldShield include products offered by PPC Broadband, Inc. Nearly all of these firms are substantially larger than Clearfield and as a result may be able to procure necessary components and labor at much lower prices. Clearfield believes that it has a competitive advantage with customers who can leverage the cost savings the Clearview Cassette can provide and those who require quick-turn, high-performance customized products, and that it is at a competitive disadvantage with customers who principally seek large volume commodity products.

Sources of Materials and Contract Manufacturing Services

Numerous purchased materials, components, and labor are used in the manufacturing of the Company’s products. Most of these are available from multiple suppliers. However, some components and third-party contract manufacturing services are purchased from a single or a limited number of suppliers. The loss of access to some components and third-party contract manufacturing services could have an adverse effect on our ability to deliver products on a timely basis and on our financial performance.

Major Customers and Financial Information about Geographic Areas

For the fiscal years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, the Company had two customers that comprised 28% and 30% of net sales, respectively. Both of these customers are distributors. These major customers, like our other customers, purchase our products from time to time through purchase orders, and we do not have any agreements that obligate these major customers to purchase products in the future from us.

3

As of September 30, 2021, one customer accounted for 17% of accounts receivable. This customer is a telecommunications service provider within our Community Broadband market. As of September 30, 2020, two customers accounted for 25% of accounts receivable. Both of these customers were distributors.

The Company allocates sales from external customers to geographic areas based on the location to which the product is transported. Sales outside the United States are principally to customers in countries in the Caribbean, in Canada, and Central and South America.

Patents and Trademarks

As of September 30, 2021, we had 30 patents granted and multiple patent applications pending both inside and outside the United States. These patents begin to expire in 2028. We have also developed and are using multiple trademarks and logos to market and promote our products.

Sales Backlog

Sales backlog reflects purchase order commitments for our products received from customers that have yet to be fulfilled. The Company had a backlog of $66,365,000, and $10,663,000 as of September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. At September 30, 2021, most of the Company’s backlog orders are scheduled to ship within the next six months.

Seasonality

We are affected by the seasonal trends in the industries we serve. We typically experience sequentially lower sales in our first and second fiscal year quarters, primarily due to customer budget cycles, deployment schedules of outdoor products, some customer geographical concentrations as well as standard vacation and holiday calendars. Sales have usually reach a seasonal peak in our third and fourth fiscal quarters.

Human Capital Resources

As of September 30, 2021, the Company had approximately 250 U.S. based full-time employees, which include approximately 135 office personnel and approximately 115 manufacturing personnel. The substantial majority of these employees work out of our Brooklyn Park, Minnesota headquarters. None of our employees are covered by any collective bargaining agreement. The Company’s office personnel are comprised of sales, marketing, engineering, and administrative personnel. The manufacturing personnel include both individuals directly involved in the manufacturing of our products, as well as warehouse and operations supervisory personnel. Certain positions within our organization require industry specific technical knowledge. We have been successful in attracting and retaining qualified technical personnel for these positions and the Company has training programs that allow manufacturing and other technical employees to develop the necessary skillset for their roles. Our manufacturing personnel currently work in two shifts as needed at our Brooklyn Park facility. We also employ seasonal, part-time employees and independent contractors. The Company contracts for approximately 400 personnel in its Mexico facilities through a Maquiladora agreement and these manufacturing personnel are also currently working in two shifts as needed. All manufacturing employees and the Company’s production operations are monitored with metrics and goals based on quality, productivity, and ability to meet shipping promise dates. As a measure of quality, we focus on First Pass Yield (“FPY”), which is calculated as the percentage of product that meets all performance criteria upon first completion from our manufacturing floor and requires no rework. The Company’s target for FPY ranges from 92-99%, depending on key manufacturing steps and the product line being produced. We also measure our On-Time Delivery (“OTD”) which is determined by the Company’s ability to ship product on the date necessary, accounting for standard shipping times, in order to meet the agreed upon delivery date with our customers. The Company’s OTD target is a minimum of 95%. This metric is important as the Company has taken a strategic approach to be able to offer low industry lead times for our customers.

4

Climate Change

Certain government and regulatory bodies have introduced or are contemplating regulatory changes in response to various climate change interest groups and the potential impact of climate change.

The majority of our manufacturing operations calls for compiling raw material and other purchased components from suppliers. As part of our operations, we focus on minimizing scrap and other waste and look to recycle and salvage this scrap wherever possible. Any new regulation of emissions may result in additional costs to our suppliers which may be passed on to us. In addition, the physical impacts of climate change and other natural events, including increasing frequency of extreme weather events, changes in weather patterns, drought, rising ocean and temperature levels, earthquakes and tsunamis may impact our manufacturing operations as well as our customers, and suppliers. These potential physical effects may increase costs, cause delays or shortages in components required to produce our products or cause delays in the shipment of our products to customers.

Developments Regarding, and Actions Taken in Response to, COVID-19

Under U.S. federal and state guidance in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, Clearfield’s operations are classified as part of the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (“CISA”) critical infrastructure sector and similar categorization in Minnesota. In March 2020, we transitioned our corporate employees at our Brooklyn Park headquarters to remote work arrangements and they currently continue primarily working remote. In accordance with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (“CDC”) and World Health Organization (“WHO”) guidelines, we implemented and have continued health and safety measures for the production staff that remain onsite at our Brooklyn Park facility. We have maintained our manufacturing capacity in Brooklyn Park with these personnel at near historic levels. Similarly, we have implemented the recommended health and safety measures for the production staff that remains onsite at our Tijuana, Mexico manufacturing facilities. Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, the Company has closely monitored the operations and staffing levels at its Brooklyn Park facility and its two manufacturing facilities in Tijuana, Mexico.

Due to the risks to timely supply of materials to our facilities, we have taken multiple actions to ensure sufficient safety stock inventory levels at both our Minnesota and Mexico facilities. Additionally, we made the decision to maximize the availability of all product lines at all three of our plants by assuring that each location can manufacture across our broad product portfolio. These actions, combined with our historic practice of dual sourcing most of our components, has positioned us to meet our obligations to customers and to fulfill our sales backlog. However, in the event of serious border restrictions or border delays, continuing or worsening component material shortages, supply chain transportation delays, or other serious disruption in our supply chain, we may experience diminished or temporarily suspended operations, longer lead times than typical for product deliveries, or temporarily suspended product deliveries, which would result in delayed or reduced revenue from the affected orders in production and higher operating costs. In addition, due to the unprecedented lead-times and challenges in the global supply chain, we are working with our customers to place longer lead-time purchase orders to ensure availability of components and materials from our supply chain. Based on current supply chain dynamics, lead times have stretched to 8 to 10 weeks for certain product categories. Over the remainder of calendar 2021 and into 2022, the Company expects to work to manage lead times to more historic levels from receipt of purchase order.

The Company's actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in the forward-looking statements included in this discussion of the impact of COVID-19 as a result of certain factors, including, but not limited to, those discussed in “Risk Factors” included in Part I, Item 1A. Risk Factors of this Form 10-K.

5

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Risks Relating to Our Operations

The COVID-19 pandemic has significantly impacted worldwide economic conditions and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, governmental authorities have implemented and are continuing to implement numerous and constantly evolving measures to try to contain the virus, such as travel bans and restrictions, limits on gatherings, quarantines, shelter-in-place orders, and business shutdowns. We have manufacturing operations in the U.S. and Mexico that have been affected by the outbreak and we have taken measures to try to contain it. Measures providing for business shutdowns generally exclude certain essential services, and those essential services commonly include critical infrastructure and the businesses that support that critical infrastructure. While our facilities currently remain operational, these measures have impacted and may further impact our workforce and operations, as well as those of our customers and suppliers. The constraints and limits imposed on our operations may slow or diminish our product development activities and qualification activities with our customers. Although many governmental measures have had specific expiration dates, some of those measures have already been extended more than once; as a result, there is considerable uncertainty regarding the duration of such measures and potential future measures. Restrictions on our manufacturing, support operations or workforce, or similar limitations for our suppliers, could limit our ability to meet customer demand and could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, restrictions or disruptions of transportation, such as reduced availability of air transport, port closures and increased border controls or closures, resulting in higher costs and delays, which could harm our profitability, make our products less competitive, or cause our customers to seek alternative suppliers.

In response to these developments, we have modified our business practices, including restricting employee travel, modifying employee work locations, implementing social distancing and enhanced sanitary measures in our facilities, and cancelling attendance at industry events and conferences. Many of our customers, suppliers, and service providers have made similar modifications. The resources available to employees working remotely may not enable them to maintain the same level of productivity and efficiency, particularly our sales employees whose in-person access to our customers and customer prospects has been significantly limited. While we have experienced only limited absenteeism from those employees who are required to be on-site to perform their jobs, absenteeism may increase in the future and may harm our productivity. Further, our increased reliance on remote access to our information systems increases our exposure to potential cybersecurity breaches. We may take further actions as government authorities require or recommend or as we determine to be in the best interests of our employees, customers, partners and suppliers. There is no certainty that such measures will be sufficient to mitigate the risks posed by COVID-19, in which case our ability to continue operations may be significantly negatively impacted, and we may be required to temporarily suspend our operations in the U.S. or in Mexico or in both locations. The resumption of normal business operations after such interruptions may be delayed or constrained by lingering effects of COVID-19 on our suppliers, third-party service providers, and/or customers.

In addition, government funding programs such as the CARES Act, which was enacted in March 2020 in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, provides grant money for customers that deploy products by certain calendar dates. The Company has increased its inventory to respond to increased demand related to this program. If the program ends or is not extended, we could see a decrease in orders which may result in decreasing customer purchasing patterns. If the programs are extended by governments, we may not be able to predict increases and decreased in customer purchasing patterns.

The degree to which COVID-19 impacts our results will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and cannot be predicted, including, but not limited to, the duration and spread of the outbreak, its severity, the actions to contain the virus and address its impact, and how quickly and to what extent normal economic and operating conditions can resume.

6

We rely on single-source suppliers, which could cause delays, increases in costs or prevent us from completing customer orders, all of which could materially harm our business.

We assemble our products using materials and components supplied by various subcontractors and suppliers. We purchase critical components for our products, including injected molded parts, various cabling, optical components, and connectors from third parties, some of whom are single- or limited-source suppliers. If any of our suppliers are unable to ship critical components, we may be unable to manufacture and ship products to our distributors or customers. If the price of these components increases for any reason, or if these suppliers are unable or unwilling to deliver, we may have to find another source, which could result in interruptions, increased costs, delays, lost sales and quality control problems.

Further, the costs to obtain certain raw materials and supplies, such as fiber and copper cabling, are subject to price fluctuations, which may be substantial, because of global market demands. Many companies utilize the same raw materials and supplies in the production of their products as we use in our products. Companies with more resources than us may have a competitive advantage in obtaining raw materials and supplies due to greater purchasing power. Some raw materials or supplies may be subject to regulatory actions, which may affect available supplies. Further, tariffs may be imposed by the U.S. on imports from other countries that are the single- or limited-source of our materials and components. Tariffs increase the cost of the materials and components that go into making our products, but we are generally unable to pass long these increased costs to our customers. Accordingly, these increased costs adversely impact the gross margin that we earn on our products. Furthermore, due to general economic conditions in the United States and globally, our suppliers may experience financial difficulties, which could result in increased delays, additional costs, or loss of a supplier.

The termination or interruption of any of these relationships, or the failure of these manufacturers or suppliers to supply components or raw materials to us on a timely basis or in sufficient quantities, likely would cause us to be unable to meet orders for our products and harm our reputation and our business. Identifying and qualifying alternative suppliers would take time, involve significant additional costs and may delay the production of our products. If we fail to forecast our manufacturing requirements accurately or fail to properly manage our inventory with our contract manufacturers, we could incur additional costs, experience manufacturing delays and lose sales. Further, if we obtain a new supplier or assemble our product using an alternative source of supply, we may need to conduct additional testing of our products to ensure they meet our quality and performance standards. Any delays in delivery of our product to distributors or customers could be extended, and our costs associated with the change in product manufacturing could increase.

The failure of our third-party manufacturers to manufacture the products for us or the failure of our suppliers of components and raw materials to supply us these items consistent with our requirements as to quality, quantity and timeliness could materially harm our business by causing delays, lost sales, increases in costs and lower gross profit margins.

An increasing amount of products manufactured by the Company are produced outside the United States, including in our Mexico facilities. The Company’s manufacturing facilities in Mexico are authorized to operate as Maquiladoras by the Ministry of Economy of Mexico. Maquiladora status allows the Company to import certain items from the United States into Mexico duty-free, provided that such items, after processing, are exported from Mexico within a stipulated time frame. Maquiladora status, which is renewed periodically, is subject to various restrictions and requirements, including compliance with the terms of the Maquiladora program and other local regulations. Failure to comply with these regulations or other disruptions within the program could adversely affect the Company’s financial position, results of operations, and cash flows.

Due to COVID-19, the Company has increased its safety stock of inventory at multiple facilities in order to be able to manufacture it products to increased levels in the case there is a shut down or short-term disruptions at any of its production facilities. As a result, the Company has increased inventory of high run rate components to meet increased orders for fiber optic products. Should ordering patterns decline in the short term for any reason, the Company may have excess inventory.

7

We depend on the availability of sufficient supply of certain materials and global disruptions in the supply chain for these materials could prevent us from meeting customer demand for our products.

We purchase critical components for our products, including injected molded parts, various cabling, optical components, and connectors from third parties, some of whom are single- or limited-source suppliers.

We depend on the ability of these third-party suppliers to secure a sufficient supply of raw materials and maintain sufficient manufacturing and shipping capacity. The global supply chain for raw materials critical to our products, such as resin used to manufacture plastics and fiber optic cable, recently has suffered shortages, shipping delays and shipping shortages. This has led some manufacturers who depend on these raw materials to experience shortages, delivery delays and price increases for both the raw materials and shipping, with the corresponding consequence that these manufacturers may be delayed in delivering products to their customers or may charge higher prices for these products, or there may be increased shipping costs associated with the products. Some manufacturers have allocated short supply among their customers. Additionally, the COVID-19 pandemic has driven demand for certain goods that have exacerbated these disruptions as supply has not kept pace with demand. We believe these global supply chain issues will persist and will likely intensify into the future due to the complex and compounding problems associated with shortages of personnel due to the COVID-19 pandemic, backlogs at ports, shortages of shipping containers, freezing weather in Texas affecting the petrochemical industry, the blockage of the Suez Canal affecting the flow of trade, and other logistical issues.

In fiscal 2021, Clearfield has experienced and expects to continue to experience increased demand for its products from its customers, putting pressure on Clearfield’s supply chain to meet demand amidst these global issues. While we have not experienced significant increases in costs or delays in obtaining the materials and components for our products from our suppliers, we cannot assure you that we will not experience these costs or delays in the future. Clearfield’s ability to recognize revenue in the future for customer orders will depend on our ability to manufacture and deliver products to the customers and fulfill other contractual obligations. Our ability to meet expected future customer demand for our products will in turn depend upon our suppliers receiving timely and adequate supply of raw materials to be able to produce the critical materials and components they supply to us. Although we place a high value on long-term relationships with our suppliers, generally we do not have long-term supply contracts but instead conduct business on an order-by-order basis. Therefore, we also compete with other companies for the production capacity of manufacturers of the materials and components we need for our products. We also are exposed to potentially increasing costs associated with the materials and components we purchase from suppliers or increased costs associated with shipping generally. We may attempt to mitigate the effect of increases in our cost of goods sold through sourcing or stocking initiatives and by selectively increasing the prices of our products. However, we may be unable to fully pass on these costs to our customers. Long lead times for certain components, as detailed above, along with increased demand for our products may impact our ability to accurately forecast our production requirements. As a result, certain component inventory purchases may become excess or obsolete, which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

The reduction of available production capacity among our suppliers, their failures to meet production deadlines or increases to us in their manufacturing or shipping costs may impact our ability to deliver quality products to our customers on a timely basis, make our products less competitive due to extended delivery times or increased price, negatively impact our customer or distributor relationships, and result in lower net sales and profit. Any delays or inabilities in meeting customer required shipping dates may also expose us to order cancellations in our sales backlog by customers, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations.

8

We rely on our manufacturing operations to produce product to ship to customers. Manufacturing constraints and disruptions could result in decreased future revenue

We currently manufacture our products at our manufacturing facilities in Brooklyn Park, Minnesota and Tijuana, Mexico. We also rely on our network of suppliers and subcontractors that supply these facilities. Disruption affecting our manufacturing operations, subcontractors, or in the transportation of components to these facilities could significantly impact our ability to ship products to our customers. Any significant interruption in manufacturing or supply availability, including natural disasters, transportation delays and disruptions, pandemics, social unrest, labor shortages or competition for components, would require us to reduce our product supply to customers, which would result in lost or delayed revenue and negatively impact our relationships with customers.

A significant percentage of our sales in the last three fiscal years have been made to a small number of customers, and the loss of these major customers could adversely affect us.

Our customer base includes direct customers, OEMs and distributors. For fiscal years 2021 and 2020, the Company had two customers that comprised 28% and 30% of net sales, respectively. Both of these customers are distributors.

These customers, like our other customers, purchase our products from time to time through purchase orders. We do not have any agreements that obligate our customers to purchase products in the future from us. Our agreements with our distributor customers do not prohibit them from purchasing or offering products or services that compete with ours.

We believe that the loss of our major distributor customers would likely result in purchases being re-directed through other sales channels, for example our other distributors, independent sales representatives, or through direct sales by the Company to customers. However, there can be no assurance that the loss of a distributor customer would not have an adverse effect on our sales or gross margins in this event.

The loss of any one or more of our key customers, the substantial reduction, delay or cancellation of orders received from any of our customers in our sales backlog or our inability to collect the accounts receivable from these customers, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position and results of operations.

Further consolidation among our customers may result in the loss of some customers and may reduce sales during the pendency of business combinations and related integration activities.

We believe consolidation among our customers in the future will continue in order for them to increase market share and achieve greater economies of scale. In connection with this merger and acquisition activity, our customers may postpone or cancel orders for our product based on revised plans for technology or network expansion pending consolidation activity. Customers integrating large-scale acquisitions may also reduce their purchases of equipment during the integration period, or postpone or cancel orders.

The impact of significant mergers among our customers on our business is likely to be unclear until sometime after such transactions are completed, which may take a year or more. After a consolidation occurs, a customer may choose to reduce the number of vendors from which it purchases equipment and may choose one of our competitors as its preferred vendor. There can be no assurance that we will continue to supply equipment to the surviving communications service provider after a business combination is completed.

We may be subject to risks associated with acquisitions, and the risks could adversely affect future operating results.

We monitor our product portfolio and business and customer trends. In response, we have made and may continue to make acquisitions. The success of our acquisitions will depend on our ability to integrate the new products or operations with our existing products or operations. We cannot ensure that the expected benefits of any acquisition will be realized or will be realized within the time frames we expect. Costs could be incurred on pursuits or proposed acquisitions that have not yet or may not close which could impact our operating results, financial condition, or cash flows. Additionally, after the acquisition, unforeseen issues could arise which adversely affect the anticipated returns or which are otherwise not recoverable as an adjustment to the purchase price. The price we pay for a business or product line may exceed the value we realize, and we cannot provide assurance that we will obtain the expected revenues, anticipated synergies and strategic benefits of any acquisition within the time we expect or at all. Acquisitions may result in the recording of goodwill and other intangible assets which are subject to potential impairments in the future that could negatively impact our financial results.

9

Product defects or the failure of our products to meet specifications could cause us to lose customers and sales or to incur unexpected expenses.

If our products do not meet our customers’ performance requirements, our customer relationships may suffer. Also, our products may contain defects or fail to meet product specifications. Any failure or poor performance of our products could result in:

| ● | lack of or delayed market acceptance of our products;

| ● | delayed product shipments;

| ● | unexpected expenses and diversion of resources to replace defective products or identify and correct the source of errors;

| ● | damage to our reputation and our customer relationships;

| ● | delayed recognition of sales or reduced sales;

| ● | increased product warranty claims; and

| ● | product liability claims or other claims for damages that may be caused by any product defects or performance failures.

Our products are often critical to the performance of telecommunications systems. We offer customers limited warranty provisions. If the limitations on the product warranties are unenforceable in a particular jurisdiction or if we are exposed to product liability claims that are not covered by insurance, a claim could harm our business.

We are dependent on key personnel.

Our failure to attract and retain skilled personnel could hinder the management of our business, our research and development, our sales and marketing efforts and our manufacturing capabilities. Our future success depends to a significant degree upon the continued services of key senior management personnel, including Cheryl Beranek, our Chief Executive Officer and John Hill, our Chief Operating Officer. We have employment agreements with Ms. Beranek and Mr. Hill that provide that if we terminate the employment of either executive without cause or if the executive terminates her or his employment for good reason, we would be required to make specified payments to them as described in their employment agreements. We have key person life insurance on Ms. Beranek and Mr. Hill. We also have employment agreements with other key management. Further, our future success also depends on our continuing ability to attract, retain, and motivate highly qualified managerial, technical and sales personnel. Our inability to retain or attract qualified personnel could have a significant negative effect and thereby materially harm our business and financial condition.

Cyber-security incidents on our information technology systems, including ransomware, data breaches or computer viruses, could disrupt our business operations, damage our reputation, and potentially lead to litigation.

Cybersecurity threats continue to expand and evolve, making it difficult to detect and prevent such threats from impacting the Company. While we monitor our networks and continue to enhance our network security measures, particularly as we transitioned to a work-from-anywhere workforce, cyber-attacks have increased in frequency and sophistication, and our efforts may not be adequate to prevent all cybersecurity incidents.. Cybersecurity threats to the Company could lead to unauthorized access to the Company’s information technology systems, customers, suppliers, and third-party service providers. Cybersecurity incidents could potentially result in the disruption of our business operations and/or the theft, destruction, publication, or corruption of critical data and confidential or proprietary information. Cybersecurity events could also result in the Company being unable to access critical data in a timely manner, or at all. Cybersecurity incidents could also result from unauthorized parties gaining access to our systems or information through fraudulent or other means of deceiving our employees, suppliers, customers, or third-party service providers. Despite the Company’s implementation of preventative security measures and controls to prevent, detect, and mitigate these threats, our infrastructure may still be susceptible to disruptions from cybersecurity incidents including ransomware attacks, security breaches, computer viruses, outages, systems failures, any of which could include the inability to access critical data, reputational damage, loss of our intellectual property, release of highly sensitive confidential information, litigation with third parties and/or governmental investigations and fines, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. Additionally, as cybersecurity threats continue to evolve, we may be required to devote additional resources to continue to enhance our information security measures and controls to mitigate these new and emerging threats.

10

Our business is dependent on interdependent management information systems.

We rely on effective management information systems, including our enterprise resource planning (“ERP”) software, for critical business operations and to support strategic business decisions. We rely on our ERP system to support such important business operations as processing sales orders and invoicing, manufacturing, shipping, inventory control, purchasing and supply chain management, human resources, and financial reporting. Some of these systems are made up of multiple software and system providers. The interdependence of these solutions and systems is a risk, and the failure of any one system could have a material adverse effect on our overall information technology infrastructure. We also rely on management information systems to produce information for business decision-making and planning and to support e-commerce activities. Failure to maintain an adequate digital platform to support e-commerce activities could have a material adverse impact on our business through lost sales opportunities. If we are unable to maintain our management information systems, including our IT infrastructure, to support critical business operations and to produce information for business decision-making activities, we could experience a material adverse impact on our business or an inability to timely and accurately report our financial results.

Our IT systems may also be vulnerable to disruptions from human error, outdated applications, computer viruses, natural disasters, unauthorized access, cyber-attack and other similar disruptions. Any system failure, accident or security breach could result in disruptions to our operations. To the extent that any disruptions, cyber-attack or other security breach results in a loss or damage to our data, or inappropriate disclosure of confidential information, it could harm our business. In addition, we may be required to incur significant costs to protect against damage caused by these disruptions or security breaches in the future.

Risks Relating to Our Markets and Industry

To compete effectively, we must continually improve existing products and introduce new products that achieve market acceptance.

The telecommunications equipment industry is characterized by rapid technological changes, evolving industry standards, changing market conditions and frequent new product and service introductions and enhancements. The introduction of products using new technologies or the adoption of new industry standards can make our existing products, or products under development, obsolete or unmarketable. In order to remain competitive and increase sales, we will need to anticipate and adapt to these rapidly changing technologies, enhance our existing products and introduce new products to address the changing demands of our customers.

11

Many of our competitors have greater engineering and product development resources than we have. Although we expect to continue to invest resources in product development activities, our efforts to achieve and maintain profitability will require us to be selective and focused with our research and development expenditures. In addition, sales to certain broadband service providers may require third-party independent laboratory testing in order to obtain industry certifications to be able to sell to those customers. Further, our existing and development-stage products may become obsolete if our competitors introduce newer or more appealing technologies. If these technologies are patented or proprietary to our competitors, we may not be able to access these technologies.

If we fail to anticipate or respond in a cost-effective and timely manner to technological developments, changes in industry standards or customer requirements, or if we experience any significant delays in product development or introduction, our business, operating results and financial condition could be affected adversely.

Changes in government funding programs may cause our customers and prospective customers to delay, reduce, or accelerate purchases, leading to unpredictable and irregular purchase cycles.

The telecommunications and cable television industries are subject to significant and changing U.S. federal and state regulation, some of which subsidizes or encourages spending on initiatives that utilize our products.

For example, programs like the Connect America Fund (CAF), which provides a capital expenditure subsidy for the build-out of the country’s broadband network, and the Rural Digital Opportunity Fund (RDOF), which will provide a capital expenditure subsidy for the support high-speed broadband networks in rural America, may subsidize or encourage spending by our customers or prospective customers on capital spending projects that utilize our products. Customers may seek to time or otherwise adjust their technology or network expansion projects to the availability of subsidies under these or other programs, which will affect the timing and size of orders for our products. In addition, other universal service and inter-carrier compensation reforms scheduled to begin in the coming years will eliminate subsidies that carriers have traditionally relied upon to support service in high-cost, rural areas. Further, changes in government programs in our industry or uncertainty regarding future changes could adversely impact our customers’ or prospective customers’ decisions regarding timing and amounts of capital spending, which could decrease demand for our products, delay orders or result in pricing pressure from these customers. In addition, government funding programs such as the CARES Act, which was enacted in March 2020 in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, provides grants to our customers and prospective customers for deploying improved broadband connections to unserved and underserved areas of the United States provided they are deployed by specific calendar deadlines, which may cause customers and prospective customers to accelerate their purchases for their long term network deployment plans into a shorter timeframe.

Intense competition in our industry may result in price reductions, lower gross profits and loss of market share.

Competition in the telecommunications equipment and services industry is intense. Our competitors may have or could develop or acquire marketing, financial, development and personnel resources that exceed ours. Our ability to compete successfully will depend on whether we can continue to advance the technology of our products and develop new products, the acceptance of our products among our customers and prospective customers, and our ability to anticipate customer needs in product development, as well as the price, quality and reliability of our products, our delivery and service capabilities and our control of operating expenses.

We cannot assure you that we will be able to compete successfully against our current or future competitors. Competition from manufacturers of telecommunications equipment such as ours may result in price reductions, lower gross profit margins, increased discounts to customers, and loss of market share could require increased spending by us on research and development, sales and marketing, and customer support.

12

Our success depends upon adequate protection of our patent and intellectual property rights.

Our future success depends in part upon our proprietary technology. We attempt to protect our proprietary technology through patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets. However, these legal means afford us only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights or remedies to gain or keep any advantages we may have over our competitors. Accordingly, we cannot predict whether these protections will be adequate, or whether our competitors will develop similar technology independently, without violating our proprietary rights.

Our competitors, many of which have significant resources, may make substantial investments in competing products and technologies, or may apply for and obtain patents that will prevent, limit, or interfere with our ability to manufacture or market our products. We may litigate to enforce patents issued to us and to defend against claimed infringement of the rights of others or to determine the ownership, scope, or validity of our proprietary rights and the rights of others.

Litigation has been in the past and may be necessary in the future to defend or enforce our intellectual property rights, to protect our patents and trade secrets, and to determine the validity and scope of our proprietary rights. Any litigation also may involve substantial costs and diversion of the attention of company management away from operational activities. Any claim of infringement against us could involve significant liabilities to third parties, could require us to seek licenses from third parties, and could prevent us from manufacturing, selling or using our products. The occurrence of this litigation or the effect of an adverse determination in the current litigation or similar future litigation could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If the telecommunications market does not continue to expand, our business may not grow as fast as we expect, which could adversely impact our business, financial condition and operating results.

Our future success as a provider of fiber management, fiber protection and fiber delivery products depends on the continued growth of demand for fiber broadband and, in particular, the continued expansion in the United States and in our other markets of information networks, particularly those directly or indirectly dependent upon a fiber optic infrastructure. As part of that growth, we anticipate that demand for voice, video, and other data services delivered over high-speed connections (both wired and wireless) will continue to increase. If this demand does not increase, the need for enhanced high-speed bandwidth using fiber connections may not increase. Currently, demand for high-speed broadband capabilities and access is increasing rapidly due to the pandemic, but future growth may be limited by several factors, including, among others: (1) relative strength or weakness of the global economy or certain countries or regions, including the impact of the current global effects due to COVID-19, (2) an uncertain regulatory environment, and (3) uncertainty regarding long-term sustainable business models as multiple industries, such as the cable, traditional telecommunications, wireless and satellite industries, offer competing content delivery solutions. The telecommunications market also has experienced periods of overcapacity, some of which have occurred even during periods of relatively high network usage and bandwidth demands. If the factors described above were to occur and cause the demand for fiber broadband capabilities or access to slow, stop or reverse, our business, financial condition and operating results would be negatively affected.

We face risks associated with expanding our sales outside of the United States.

We believe that our future growth depends in part upon our ability to increase sales in international markets. These sales are subject to a variety of risks, including fluctuations in currency exchange rates, tariffs, import restrictions and other trade barriers, unexpected changes in regulatory requirements, longer accounts receivable payment cycles, potentially adverse tax consequences, and export license requirements. In addition, we are subject to the risks inherent in conducting business internationally, including political and economic instability and unexpected changes in diplomatic and trade relationships. Currency fluctuations may also increase the relative price of our product in international markets and thereby could also cause our products to become less affordable or less price competitive than those of international manufacturers. These risks associated with international operations may have a material adverse effect on our revenue from or costs associated with international sales.

13

Risks Relating to Our Common Stock

Our operating results may fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter, which may make budgeting for expenses difficult and may negatively affect the market price of our common stock.

Because many purchases by customers of our products relate to a specific customer project and are procured by the customer from time to time through purchase orders, the short-term demand for our products can fluctuate significantly. This fluctuation can be further affected by the long sales cycles necessary to obtain contracts to supply equipment for these projects, the availability of capital to fund our customers’ projects, changes, or delays in customer deployment schedules and the impact of the government regulation to encourage service to unserved or underserved communities, rural areas or other high cost areas on customer buying patterns. These long sales cycles may result in significant effort expended with no resulting sales or sales that are not made in the anticipated quarter or fiscal year. Certain customers and prospective customers, typically larger broadband service providers, are conducive to these long sales cycles which may be multi-year efforts. Demand for our products will also depend upon the extent to which our customers and prospective customers initiate these projects and the extent to which we are selected to provide our equipment in these projects, neither of which can be assured. In addition, a sharp increase in demand could result in actual lead times longer than quoted, and a sharp decrease in demand could result in excess stock. These factors generally result in fluctuations, sometimes significant, in our operating results. Other factors that may affect our quarterly operating results include:

| ● | the volume and timing of orders from and shipments to our customers, particularly significant customers;

| ● | mergers and acquisitions activity among our customers;

| ● | work stoppages and other developments affecting the operations of our customers;

| ● | the timing of and our ability to obtain required certifications or qualifications to sell products, the timing of and our ability to obtain new customer contracts, and the timing of revenue recognition;

| ● | the timing of new product and service announcements;

| ● | the availability of products and services;

| ● | market acceptance of new and enhanced versions of our products and services, including the impact of government regulations on customers purchasing decisions;

| ● | variations in the mix of products and services we sell;

| ● | the utilization of our production capacity and employees, including foreign operations;

| ● | the availability and cost of key components of our products, including the impact of new or increased tariffs; and

| ● | accounting treatment related to stock-based compensation.

Further, we budget our expenses based in part on expectations of future sales. If sales levels in a particular quarter are lower than expected, our operating results will be affected adversely.

Because of these factors, our quarterly operating results are difficult to predict and are likely to vary in the future. If our operating results are below financial analysts’ or investors’ expectations, the market price of our common stock may fall abruptly and significantly.

14

Our stock price has been volatile historically and may continue to be volatile. The price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly.

The trading price of our common stock has been and may continue to be subject to wide fluctuations. Our stock price may fluctuate in response to a number of events and factors, such as quarterly variations in operating results, announcements of technological innovations or new products by us or our competitors, changes in financial estimates and recommendations by securities analysts, the operating and stock price performance of other companies that investors may deem comparable to us, and new reports relating to trends in our markets or general economic conditions.

In addition, the stock market is subject to price and volume fluctuations that affect the market prices for companies in general, and small-capitalization, high-technology companies like us in particular. These broad market and industry fluctuations may adversely affect the price of our common stock, regardless of our operating performance. Further, any failure by us to meet or exceed the expectations of financial analysts or investors is likely to cause a decline in our common stock price. Further, recent economic conditions have resulted in significant fluctuations in stock prices for many companies, including Clearfield. We cannot predict when the stock markets and the market for our common stock may stabilize. In addition, although our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Stock Market, our common stock has at times experienced low trading volume in the past. Limited trading volume subjects our common stock to greater price volatility and may make it difficult for our shareholders to sell shares at an attractive price.

Anti-takeover provisions in our organizational documents, Minnesota law and other agreements could prevent or delay a change in control of our company.

Certain provisions of our articles of incorporation and bylaws, Minnesota law, and other agreements may make it more difficult for a third-party to acquire, or discourage a third-party from attempting to acquire, control of our company, including:

| ● | the provisions of our bylaws setting forth the advance notice and information requirements for shareholder proposals, including nominees for directors, to be considered properly brought before shareholders;

| ● | the right of our board of directors to establish more than one class or series of shares and to fix the relative rights and preferences of any such different classes or series;

| ● | the provisions of Minnesota law relating to business combinations and control share acquisitions; and

| ● | the provisions of our equity compensation plans allowing for the acceleration of vesting or payments of awards granted under the plans in the event of specified events that result in a “change in control” and provisions of agreements with certain of our executive officers requiring payments if their employment is terminated and there is a “change in control.”

These measures could discourage or prevent a takeover of us or changes in our management, even if an acquisition or such changes would be beneficial to our shareholders. This may have a negative effect on the price of our common stock.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

Not applicable.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

Clearfield leases a 71,000 square foot facility at 7050 Winnetka Avenue North, Brooklyn Park, Minnesota consisting of our corporate offices, manufacturing and warehouse space. The lease term is ten years and two months and commenced on January 1, 2015. On June 30, 2019, the Company amended its lease to add 14,000 square feet to this facility, with the lease term for the additional space coterminous with the original lease. Upon proper notice and payment of a termination fee of approximately $249,000, the Company has a one-time option to terminate the lease effective as of the last day of the eighth year of the term after the Company commenced paying base rent.

15

On October 9, 2020, the Company entered into an indirect lease arrangement for its existing 46,000 square foot manufacturing facility in Tijuana, Mexico. The Company had previously been leasing this facility on a month to month basis after its three-year lease expired on July 31, 2020. The new lease term is three years. This lease contains an option to renew and rent payments that increase annually based on U.S. inflation for the preceding 12 months.

We currently lease an additional 52,000 square foot manufacturing facility in Tijuana, Mexico. The lease term is approximately 42 months and commenced on February 12, 2020. The lease contains written options to renew for two additional consecutive periods of three years each.

Both of these Mexico facilities operate under a Maquiladora arrangement. Maquiladora status allows us to import certain items from the United States into Mexico duty-free, provided that such items, after processing, are exported from Mexico within a stipulated time frame. Maquiladora status, which is renewed with the Ministry of the Economy of Mexico periodically, is subject to various restrictions and requirements, including compliance with the terms of the Maquiladora program and other local regulations, which have become stricter in recent years.

In July 2021, the Company entered into an indirect lease arrangement for an approximately 318,000 square foot manufacturing facility that is currently being constructed in Tijuana, Mexico. The lease term is for 7 years of which 5 years are mandatory, commencing March 1st, 2022. The lease contains written options to renew for two additional consecutive periods of 5 years each. The lease calls for monthly rental payments of $165,232, increasing 2% annually. We expect to transition all Mexico manufacturing operations into this leased facility in the second quarter of fiscal 2022. We believe the above facilities are sufficient to meet our current and future space requirements.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

There are no pending legal proceedings against or involving the Company for which the outcome is likely to have a material adverse effect upon its financial position or results of operations.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II.

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT’S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol “CLFD.”

Number of Holders of Common Stock

There were 264 holders of record of our common stock as of September 30, 2021.

16

Dividends

We have never paid cash dividends on our common stock. We currently intend to retain any earnings for use in our operations, continued organic growth and potential future strategic transactions, as well as execution of the repurchase program described below, and do not intend in the foreseeable future to pay cash dividends on our common stock.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table describes shares of our common stock that are available on September 30, 2021 for purchase under outstanding stock-based awards, or reserved for issuance under stock-based awards or other rights that may be granted in the future, under our equity compensation plans:

Plan Category |  | Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights |  |  | Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights |  |  | Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding those reflected in first column) |
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2010 Employee Stock Purchase Plan |  |  | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  |  | 194,873 |
2007 Stock Compensation Plan |  |  | 301,514 |  |  |  | 16.25 |  |  |  | 667,465 |
Total |  |  | 301,514 |  |  | $ | 16.25 |  |  |  | 862,338 |

There are no equity compensation plans not approved by the Company’s shareholders and all outstanding equity awards have been granted pursuant to shareholder-approved plans. In addition to options, the 2007 Stock Compensation Plan permits restricted stock awards and other stock-based awards.

Issuer Repurchases

The Company repurchased a total of 9,535 shares of our common stock during the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2021 in connection with payment of taxes upon the vesting of restricted stock previously issued to employees.

Additionally, in November 2014, the Company’s Board of Directors authorized an $8,000,000 common stock repurchase program, which was increased by $4,000,000 on April 25, 2017 to a total authorization of $12,000,000. As of September 30, 2021, we have repurchased an aggregate of 565,590 shares for approximately $7,019,000, leaving approximately $4,981,000 available within our $12,000,000 stock repurchase program. The repurchase program does not obligate Clearfield to repurchase any particular amount of common stock during any period. The repurchase will be funded by cash on hand. In April 2020, the Board of Directors suspended the share repurchase plan due to uncertainties caused by COVID-19. During the year ended September 30, 2021, the Company did not repurchase any shares under the stock repurchase program.

The following table presents the total number of shares repurchased during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2021 by month and the average price paid per share:

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES |
Period |  | Total Number of Shares Purchased |  |  | Average Price Paid per Share |  |  | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs |  |  | Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Program (1) |
July 1-31, 2021 |  |  | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  |  | - |  |  | $ | 4,980,671 |
August 1-31, 2021 |  |  | 9,535 |  |  |  | 42.78 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 4,980,671 |
September 1-30, 2021 |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 4,980,671 |
Total |  |  | 9,535 |  |  | $ | 42.78 |  |  |  | - |  |  | $ | 4,980,671 |

| (1) | Amount remaining from the aggregate $12,000,000 repurchase authorizations approved by the Company’s Board of Directors on April 25, 2017.

17

ITEM 6. [Reserved]

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Information

Statements made in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, in the Company’s other SEC filings, in press releases and in oral statements, that are not statements of historical fact are “forward-looking statements.” Such forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors which may cause the actual results or performance of the Company to be materially different from the results or performance expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. The words “believes,” “expects,” “anticipates,” “seeks,” “may,” “will,” and similar expressions identify forward-looking statements. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date the statement was made. The risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially and adversely from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements include those risks described in Part I, Item 1A “Risk Factors.”

Overview of Business: Clearfield, Inc. designs, manufactures and distributes fiber optic management, protection and delivery products for communications networks. Our “fiber to the anywhere” platform serves the unique requirements of leading broadband service providers in the United States, which include Community Broadband, National Carriers, and Multiple System Operators (“MSO’s” or “cable TV”), while also serving the broadband needs of the International markets, primarily in the Caribbean, in Canada, and Central and South America. These customers are collectively included in the category of Broadband Service Providers. The Company also provides contract manufacturing services to its Legacy customers for build-to-print services which include OEM requiring copper and fiber cable assemblies built to their specifications. The Company’s sales channels include direct to customer, through distribution partners, and to original equipment suppliers who private label its products. The Company’s products are sold by its sales employees and independent sales representatives.

Critical Accounting Policies: In preparing our financial statements, we make estimates, assumptions and judgments that can have a significant impact on our sales, income from operations and net income, as well as on the value of certain assets and liabilities on our balance sheet. We believe that there are several accounting policies that are critical to an understanding of our historical and future performance, as these policies affect the reported amounts of sales, expenses and significant estimates and judgments applied by management. While there are a number of accounting policies, methods and estimates affecting our financial statements, areas that are particularly significant include:

| ● | Revenue recognition

| ● | Accounting for stock-based compensation

| ● | Income taxes

| ● | Valuation of inventory, long-lived assets, finite lived intangible assets and goodwill

Revenue Recognition Our revenue is comprised of the sale of our products to customers and is recognized when the Company satisfies its performance obligations under the contract. A performance obligation is a promise in a contract to transfer a distinct product or service to a customer. The majority of our contracts have a single performance obligation and are short term in nature. We recognize revenue by transferring the promised products to the customer, with substantially all revenue recognized at the point in time the customer obtains control of the products. Shipping and handling costs charged to our customers are included in net sales, while the corresponding shipping expenses are included in cost of sales. Sales, value add, and other taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are accounted for on a net (excluded from revenue) basis.

18

Stock-Based Compensation We measure and recognize compensation expense for all stock-based awards at fair value over the requisite service period. We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the fair value of options. For restricted stock grants, fair value is determined as the average price of the Company’s stock on the date of grant. Equity-based compensation expense is broken out between cost of sales and selling, general and administrative expenses based on the classification of the employee. The determination of fair value of stock-based awards on the date of grant using an option-pricing model is affected by our stock price as well as by assumptions regarding a number of subjective variables. These variables include, but are not limited to, the expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, and actual and projected employee stock option exercise behaviors.

The expected terms of the options are based on evaluations of historical and expected future employee exercise behavior. The risk-free interest rate is based on the U.S. Treasury rates at the date of grant with maturity dates approximately equal to the expected life at grant date. Volatility is based on historical and expected future volatility of the Company’s stock. The Company has not historically issued any dividends and does not expect to in the future. Forfeitures for both option and restricted stock grants are estimated at the time of the grant and revised in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from estimates.

If factors change and we employ different assumptions in the determination of the fair value of grants in future periods, the related compensation expense that we record may differ significantly from what we have recorded in the current periods.

Income Taxes We account for income taxes in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) 740, Income Taxes, under which deferred income taxes are recognized based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities given the provisions of enacted tax laws. Deferred income tax provisions and benefits are based on changes to the assets or liabilities from year to year. In providing for deferred taxes, we consider tax regulations of the jurisdictions in which we operate, estimates of future taxable income, and available tax planning strategies. If tax regulations, operating results, or the ability to implement tax-planning strategies vary, adjustments to the carrying value of deferred tax assets and liabilities may be required. A valuation allowance is recorded when it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will not be realized. The recorded valuation allowance is based on significant estimates and judgments and if the facts and circumstances change, the valuation allowance could materially change.

In accounting for uncertainty in income taxes, we recognize the financial statement benefit of a tax position only after determining that the relevant tax authority would more likely than not sustain the position following an audit. For tax positions meeting the more likely than not threshold, the amount recognized in the financial statements is the largest benefit that has a greater than 50 percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the relevant tax authority. The Company recognizes interest and penalties accrued on any unrecognized tax benefits as a component of income tax expense.

As of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the Company had no U.S. federal net operating loss (“NOL”) carry-forwards. The state NOLs of $769,000 at September 30, 2020 were fully utilized during fiscal 2021 resulting in no state NOLs at September 30, 2021.

19

As part of the process of preparing our financial statements, we are required to estimate our income tax liability in each of the jurisdictions in which we do business. This process involves estimating our actual current tax expense together with assessing temporary differences resulting from differing treatment of items for tax and accounting purposes. These differences result in deferred tax assets and liabilities. We must then assess the likelihood that these deferred tax assets will be recovered from future taxable income and, to the extent we believe that recovery is not more likely than not or unknown, we must establish a valuation allowance. If the valuation allowance is reduced, the Company would record an income tax benefit in the period in which that determination is made. If the valuation allowance is increased, the Company would record additional income tax expense.

The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. Federal jurisdiction and various state jurisdictions. Based on its evaluation, the Company has concluded that it has no significant unrecognized tax benefits. With limited exceptions, the Company is no longer subject to U.S. federal and state income tax examinations for fiscal years ending prior to 2004. We are generally subject to U.S. federal and state tax examinations for all tax years since 2004 due to our NOL carryforwards and the utilization of the carryforwards in years still open under statute.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets, Intangible Assets and Goodwill The Company’s long-lived assets as of September 30, 2021 consisted primarily of property, plant and equipment, right of use lease assets, patents, intangibles, and goodwill. The Company reviews the carrying amount of its property, plant and equipment, right of use lease assets, and intangible assets if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable. When this review indicates the carrying amount of an asset or asset group exceeds the sum of the future undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated by the assets, the Company recognizes an asset impairment charge against operations for the amount by which the carrying amount of the impaired asset exceeds its fair value.

Determining fair values of property, plant and equipment, right of use lease assets, and intangible assets using a discounted cash flow method involves significant judgment and requires the Company to make significant estimates and assumptions, including long-term projections of cash flows, market conditions and appropriate discount rates. Judgments are based on historical experience, current market trends, consultations with external valuation specialists and other information. If facts and circumstances change, the use of different estimates and assumptions could result in a materially different outcome. The Company generally develops these forecasts based on recent sales data for existing products, planned timing of new product launches or acquisitions, and estimated future growth of the FTTP market.

The Company operates as one reporting unit and reviews the carrying amount of goodwill annually in the fourth quarter of each fiscal year and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable. The Company determines its fair value for goodwill impairment testing purposes by calculating its market capitalization and comparing that to the Company’s carrying value. The Company’s goodwill impairment test for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 resulted in excess fair value over carrying value and therefore, no adjustments were made to goodwill. During the year ended September 30, 2021, there were no triggering events that indicated goodwill could be impaired.

A significant reduction in our market capitalization or in the carrying amount of net assets of a reporting unit could result in an impairment charge. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, the Company would measure the possible goodwill impairment loss based on an allocation of the estimate of fair value of the reporting unit to all of the underlying assets and liabilities of the reporting unit, including any previously unrecognized intangible assets. The excess of the fair value of a reporting unit over the amounts assigned to its assets and liabilities is the implied fair value of goodwill. An impairment loss is recognized to the extent that a reporting unit's recorded goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of goodwill. An impairment loss would be based on significant estimates and judgments, and if the facts and circumstances change, a potential impairment could have a material impact on the Company’s financial statements.

20

No impairment of long-lived assets, intangible assets or goodwill has occurred during the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

Valuation of Inventory The Company maintains a material amount of inventory to support its manufacturing operations and customer demand. This inventory is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. On a regular basis, the Company reviews its inventory and identifies that which is excess, slow moving and obsolete by considering factors such as inventory levels, expected product life and forecasted sales demand. Any identified excess, slow moving and obsolete inventory is written down to its market value through a charge to cost of sales. It is possible that additional inventory write-down charges may be required in the future if there is a significant decline in demand for the Company’s products and the Company does not adjust its inventory procurement accordingly.

Results of Operations

Year ended September 30, 2021 compared to year ended September 30, 2020

Net sales for fiscal year 2021 increased 51%, or $47,681,000, to $140,755,000 from net sales of $93,075,000 in 2020. The Company allocates sales from external customers to geographic areas based on the location to which the product is transported. Accordingly, international sales represented 7% and 4% of net sales for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

Sales in fiscal year 2021 to broadband service providers were 98% of net sales, or $138,021,000 compared to $89,571,000, or 96%, of net sales in fiscal 2020. Among this group, the Company recorded $9,470,000 in international sales in fiscal year 2021 versus $4,054,000 in fiscal year 2020. Sales to Legacy customers in 2021 were 2% of net sales, or $2,734,000 compared to $3,503,000, or 4%, of net sales in fiscal year 2020.

The increase in net sales for fiscal year 2021 of $47,681,000 compared to fiscal year 2020 is primarily attributable to an increase in sales to Community Broadband, MSO and International customers of $38,920,000, $6,245,000 and $5,396,000 respectively. This was offset by decreased sales to Tier 1 and Legacy customers of $2,172,000, and $708,000, respectively. The increase to Community Broadband and MSO customers was due to increased demand in response to COVID-19 driven by customers accelerating their purchasing decisions and deployment schedules of our fiber optic solutions and the need for high-speed broadband required in the work from anywhere environment, as well as market share gains among customers in these markets. The increase in International sales is a result of increased demand as purchases in the prior year were negatively affected by COVID-19. The decrease in sales to Tier 1 customers is due to a reduction in capital spending in the consumer markets for fiber to the home at one of our Tier 1 customers resulting in a slower pace of their spend with us.

Revenue from all customers is obtained from purchase orders submitted from time to time. Accordingly, the Company’s ability to predict orders in future periods or trends affecting orders in future periods is limited. The Company’s ability to predict revenue has become further limited by potential disruption to its supply chains or changes in customer ordering patterns due to COVID-19. The Company’s ability to recognize revenue in the future for its backlog of customer orders will depend on the Company’s ability to manufacture and deliver products to the customers and fulfill its other contractual obligations.

Cost of sales for fiscal year 2021 was $79,578,000, an increase of $24,417,000, or 44%, from the $55,160,000 in fiscal year 2020. Gross profit increased 61%, or $23,264,000, from $37,914,000 for fiscal year 2020 to $61,178,000 for fiscal year 2021. Gross profit percent was 43.5% in fiscal year 2021 compared to 40.7% for fiscal year 2020. The year-over-year increase in gross profit was due to increased sales volume. The increase in gross profit percent was primarily due to favorable product mix associated with higher net sales in the Company’s Community Broadband markets, improved overhead absorption gained from increased sales volumes, and greater use of its Mexico manufacturing plants in fiscal 2021 compared to fiscal year 2020. In fiscal year 2021, the Company did experience increased material and supply chain transportation costs in its cost of sales due to substantial material demand and strained supply chain and transportation systems caused by COVID-19 and expects that to continue in fiscal year 2022.

21

Selling, general and administrative expense for fiscal year 2021 was $35,944,000, an increase of $6,414,000, or 22%, compared to $29,530,000 for fiscal year 2020. This increase is primarily composed of an increase of $6,146,000 in compensation costs due to additional personnel and higher performance-based compensation accruals as well as sales commissions due to higher sales volumes. In addition, stock compensation expenses increased $471,000 due to issuances of equity awards in fiscal 2021. These were partially offset by lower travel and entertainment costs in fiscal year 2021 of $263,000 due to a full year of COVID-19 restrictions, and a recovery of bad debt expense of $210,000.

Income from operations for fiscal year 2021 was $25,234,000 compared to $8,384,000 for fiscal year 2020. This increase is attributable to increased sales and gross profit, partially offset by increased selling, general and administrative expenses as described above.

Interest income in fiscal year 2021 was $500,000 compared to $771,000 for fiscal year 2020. The decrease is due to lower interest rates earned on increased investment balances in fiscal 2021. The Company invests its excess cash primarily in FDIC-backed bank certificates of deposit, treasury securities, and money market accounts. We expect interest income to decline due to the prevailing lower interest rates in the current economic environment.

Income tax expense for fiscal year 2021 was $5,407,000 compared to $1,862,000 for fiscal year 2020. The increase in tax expense of $3,545,000 from the year ended September 30, 2020 is primarily due to the increase in taxable income for fiscal year 2021. The increase in the income tax expense rate to 21.0% for fiscal year 2021 from 20.3% for fiscal year 2020 is due to dilution of the permanent differences between tax and book income as a result of substantially higher taxable income in fiscal year 2021. Our provision for income taxes includes current federal tax expense, state income tax expense, and deferred tax expense.

Net income for fiscal year 2021 was $20,327,000 or $1.48 per basic and $1.47 per diluted share compared to $7,293,000 or $0.53 per basic and diluted share for the fiscal year 2020.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of September 30, 2021, the Company had combined balances of cash, cash equivalents, short term and long-term investments of $60,503,000 compared to $52,175,000 as of September 30, 2020. As of September 30, 2021, our principal source of liquidity was our cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments. Those sources total $23,590,000 as of September 30, 2021 compared to $27,032,000 as of September 30, 2020. Investments considered long-term were $36,913,000 as of September 30, 2021 compared to $25,143,000 as of September 30, 2020. Our excess cash is invested mainly in certificates of deposit backed by the FDIC, U.S. Treasury securities and money market accounts. We believe the combined balances of short-term cash and investments along with long-term investments provide a more accurate indication of our available liquidity. We had no long-term debt obligations as of September 30, 2021 or 2020, respectively.

We believe our existing cash equivalents and short-term investments, along with cash flow from operations, will be sufficient to meet our working capital and investment requirements beyond the next 12 months. The Company intends on utilizing its available cash and assets primarily for its continued organic growth and potential future strategic transactions, as well as execution of the share repurchase program adopted by our Board of Directors. The share repurchase program was originally adopted on November 13, 2014 with $8,000,000 authorized for common stock repurchases. On April 25, 2017, our Board of Directors increased the authorization to $12,000,000 of common stock. In April 2020, in response to COVID-19, the Company suspended its share repurchase program. During the year ended September 30, 2021, the Company did not repurchase any shares under the stock repurchase program.

22

Operating Activities

Net cash generated from operations for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021 totaled $10,903,000. Cash provided by operations included net income of $20,327,000 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021, non-cash expenses for depreciation and amortization of $2,302,000, stock-based compensation of $1,280,000, and decrease in allowance for doubtful accounts of $210,000, in addition to changes in operating assets and liabilities using cash. Changes in operating assets and liabilities using cash include an increase in net inventories of $13,116,000 and accounts receivables of $9,151,000. The increase in inventory is a result of additional stocking levels to support the Company’s increased sales backlog and higher demand, and stocking of high turn and long lead time components to limit manufacturing delays due to raw material component shortages and delays. The increase in accounts receivable was due to higher net sales. Days sales outstanding, which measures how quickly receivables are collected, increased 1 day from 38 to 39 from September 30, 2020 to September 30, 2021. Also, changes in operating assets and liabilities providing cash include an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses of $9,776,000, due to timing of accounts payable and $6,513,000 in fiscal year 2021 incentive compensation accruals to be paid after year end.

Net cash generated from operations for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020 totaled $6,656,000. Cash provided by operations included net income of $7,293,000 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, non-cash expenses for depreciation and amortization of $2,422,000, stock-based compensation of $774,000, slightly offset by a non-cash amortization of discounts on investments of $64,000, in addition to changes in operating assets and liabilities using cash. Changes in operating assets and liabilities using cash include an increase in net inventories of $5,396,000 and accounts receivables of $1,378,000. The increase in inventory is a result of additional stocking levels to support the Company’s increased backlog and higher demand, and additional safety stock across the Company’s multiple locations due to the uncertainty of COVID-19 on the Company’s supply chain and manufacturing locations. The increase in accounts receivable was due to higher net sales offset by improved days sales outstanding in the current year. Days sales outstanding, which measures how quickly receivables are collected, decreased 9 days from 47 to 38 from September 30, 2019 to September 30, 2020. Also, changes in operating assets and liabilities providing cash include an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses of $3,152,000.

Investing Activities

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021, we purchased $24,809,000 of FDIC-backed certificates of deposit and U.S. Treasuries and had $13,255,000 of FDIC-backed certificates of deposit and U.S. Treasuries mature or be called. The result is cash used in investing activities of $13,600,000 in fiscal year 2021. The increase in cash used in investing activities was driven by increased investment of cash in excess of operating needs into long-term investments. During fiscal year 2021, we used $2,046,000 in cash for the purchase of capital equipment and software and for obtaining patents. These purchases were mainly related to manufacturing and information technology equipment. In fiscal year 2022, the Company intends to continue investing in the necessary information technology, manufacturing equipment and facility needs, including expansion into its new 318,000 square foot leased facility detailed in Part I, Item 2. “Properties” to support ongoing revenue growth opportunities.

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, we used $1,806,000 in cash for the purchase of capital equipment and for obtaining patents. These purchases were mainly related to manufacturing equipment, including the expansion to a second manufacturing facility in Mexico, as well as information technology equipment. During fiscal year 2020, we purchased $34,057,000 of FDIC-backed certificates of deposit and U.S. Treasuries and had $35,822,000 of FDIC-backed certificates of deposit and U.S. Treasuries mature or be called. The result is cash used in investing activities of $41,000 in fiscal year 2020. The decrease in cash used in investing activities was driven by reduced purchases of long-term investments due to the current low interest rate environment.

23

Financing Activities

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021, the Company received $384,000 from employees’ purchase of stock through our Employee Stock Purchase Plan (“ESPP”). The Company used $462,000 to pay for taxes related to employees’ exercises of stock options and $458,000 to pay for taxes related to employees’ vesting of restricted shares using share withholding. As a result, the net cash used in financing activities during fiscal year 2021 was $536,000.

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, the Company used $429,000 of cash to repurchase its own common stock prior to the suspension of the share repurchase plan in April 2020. For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, the Company received $349,000 from employees’ purchase of stock through our ESPP. The Company used $176,000 to pay for taxes related to employees’ exercises of stock options and vesting of restricted shares using share withholding. As a result, the net cash used in financing activities during fiscal year 2020 was $247,000.

New Accounting Pronouncements:

In January 2017, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) issued Accounting Standard Update (“ASU”) 2017-04, Intangibles-Goodwill, which offers amended guidance to simplify the accounting for goodwill impairment by removing Step 2 of the goodwill impairment test. A goodwill impairment will now be measured as the amount by which a reporting unit’s carrying value exceeds its fair value, limited to the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. This guidance is to be applied on a prospective basis effective for the Company’s interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019. The new guidance is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2021. The adoption of ASU 2017-04 in the first quarter of fiscal 2021 did not have a material impact on the Company’s financial statements.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments. In November 2018, the FASB issued update ASU 2018-19 that clarifies the scope of the standard in the amendments in ASU 2016-13. This guidance introduces a new model for recognizing credit losses on financial instruments based on an estimate of current expected credit losses. Financial instruments impacted include accounts receivable, trade receivables, other financial assets measured at amortized cost and other off-balance sheet credit exposures. The new guidance is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2023, with early adoption permitted. The Company is evaluating the impact of the adoption of ASU 2016-13 on its financial statements.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The disclosure is not required for a smaller reporting company.

24

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Clearfield, Inc.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 26
Financial Statements |
Balance Sheets | 27
Statements of Earnings | 28
Statements of Shareholders’ Equity | 29
Statements of Cash Flows | 30
Notes to Financial Statements | 31

25

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the shareholders and the board of directors of Clearfield, Inc.:

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Clearfield, Inc. (the "Company") as of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the related statements of earnings, shareholders’ equity and cash flows for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements"). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of September 30, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

Critical audit matters are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved or are especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. We determined that there are no critical audit matters.

/s/ Baker Tilly US, LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2014.

Minneapolis, Minnesota

November 10, 2021

26

CLEARFIELD, INC. |
BALANCE SHEETS |
|  | September 30, 2021 |  |  | September 30, 2020 |
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 13,216,281 |  |  | $ | 16,449,636 |
Short-term investments |  |  | 10,373,831 |  |  |  | 10,582,527 |
Accounts receivables, net |  |  | 19,437,879 |  |  |  | 10,496,672 |
Inventories, net |  |  | 27,524,311 |  |  |  | 14,408,538 |
Other current assets |  |  | 953,945 |  |  |  | 585,436 |
Total current assets |  |  | 71,506,247 |  |  |  | 52,522,809 |
Property, plant and equipment, net |  |  | 4,997,658 |  |  |  | 4,952,819 |
Other Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Long-term investments |  |  | 36,912,777 |  |  |  | 25,143,000 |
Goodwill |  |  | 4,708,511 |  |  |  | 4,708,511 |
Intangible assets, net |  |  | 4,696,151 |  |  |  | 4,986,216 |
Right of use lease assets |  |  | 2,305,413 |  |  |  | 2,539,100 |
Deferred tax asset |  |  | 365,467 |  |  |  | 178,118 |
Other |  |  | 418,976 |  |  |  | 266,857 |
Total other assets |  |  | 49,407,295 |  |  |  | 37,821,802 |
Total Assets |  | $ | 125,911,200 |  |  | $ | 95,297,430 |
Liabilities and Shareholders’ Equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current Liabilities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current portion of lease liability |  | $ | 914,565 |  |  | $ | 665,584 |
Accounts payable |  |  | 9,214,782 |  |  |  | 3,689,587 |
Accrued compensation |  |  | 8,729,293 |  |  |  | 4,856,885 |
Accrued expenses |  |  | 1,612,833 |  |  |  | 1,202,753 |
Total current liabilities |  |  | 20,471,473 |  |  |  | 10,414,809 |
Other Liabilities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Long-term portion of lease liability |  |  | 1,615,369 |  |  |  | 2,129,343 |
Total liabilities |  |  | 22,086,842 |  |  |  | 12,544,152 |
Shareholders’ Equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Preferred stock, $.01 par value; 500,000 shares; no shares issued or outstanding |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |
Common stock, authorized 50,000,000, $.01 par value; 13,732,188 and 13,649,962 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively |  |  | 137,322 |  |  |  | 136,500 |
Additional paid-in capital |  |  | 58,245,783 |  |  |  | 57,502,905 |
Retained earnings |  |  | 45,441,253 |  |  |  | 25,113,873 |
Total shareholders’ equity |  |  | 103,824,358 |  |  |  | 82,753,278 |
Total Liabilities and Shareholders’ Equity |  | $ | 125,911,200 |  |  | $ | 95,297,430 |

SEE ACCOMPANYING NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

27

CLEARFIELD, INC. |
STATEMENTS OF EARNINGS |
|  | Year Ended |  |  | Year Ended |
|  | September 30, |  |  | September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Net sales |  | $ | 140,755,399 |  |  | $ | 93,074,514 |
Cost of sales |  |  | 79,577,506 |  |  |  | 55,160,316 |
Gross profit |  |  | 61,177,893 |  |  |  | 37,914,198 |
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Selling, general and administrative |  |  | 35,943,752 |  |  |  | 29,530,198 |
Income from operations |  |  | 25,234,141 |  |  |  | 8,384,000 |
Interest income |  |  | 500,120 |  |  |  | 770,950 |
Income before income taxes |  |  | 25,734,261 |  |  |  | 9,154,950 |
Income tax expense |  |  | 5,406,881 |  |  |  | 1,861,884 |
Net income |  | $ | 20,327,380 |  |  | $ | 7,293,066 |
Net income per share Basic |  | $ | 1.48 |  |  | $ | 0.53 |
Net income per share Diluted |  | $ | 1.47 |  |  | $ | 0.53 |
Weighted average shares outstanding: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic |  |  | 13,720,699 |  |  |  | 13,643,355 |
Diluted |  |  | 13,784,293 |  |  |  | 13,643,355 |

SEE ACCOMPANYING NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

28

CLEARFIELD, INC. |
STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS’ EQUITY |
|  | Common Stock |  |  | Additional |  |  | Retained |  |  | Total share- |
|  | Shares |  |  | Amount |  |  | paid-in capital |  |  | earnings |  |  | holders’ equity |
Balance as of September 30, 2019 |  |  | 13,641,805 |  |  | $ | 136,418 |  |  | $ | 56,976,162 |  |  | $ | 17,820,807 |  |  | $ | 74,933,387 |
Stock-based compensation expense |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 773,555 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 773,555 |
Repurchase of common stock |  |  | (41,796 | ) |  |  | (418 | ) |  |  | (428,236 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | (428,654 | )
Restricted stock issuance, net of forfeitures |  |  | 8,580 |  |  |  | 86 |  |  |  | (86 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 30,223 |  |  |  | 302 |  |  |  | 348,474 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 348,776 |
Exercise of stock options, net of shares exchanged for payment |  |  | 21,188 |  |  |  | 212 |  |  |  | 9,352 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 9,564 |
Repurchase of shares for payment of withholding taxes for vested restricted stock grants |  |  | (10,038 | ) |  |  | (100 | ) |  |  | (176,316 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | (176,416 | )
Net income |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 7,293,066 |  |  |  | 7,293,066 |
Balance as of September 30, 2020 |  |  | 13,649,962 |  |  | $ | 136,500 |  |  | $ | 57,502,905 |  |  | $ | 25,113,873 |  |  | $ | 82,753,278 |
Stock-based compensation expense |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 1,280,135 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 1,280,135 |
Restricted stock issuance, net of forfeitures |  |  | 35,609 |  |  |  | 356 |  |  |  | (356 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 24,750 |  |  |  | 247 |  |  |  | 383,450 |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 383,697 |
Exercise of stock options, net of shares exchanged for payment |  |  | 33,621 |  |  |  | 337 |  |  |  | (458,354 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | (458,017 | )
Repurchase of shares for payment of withholding taxes for vested restricted stock grants |  |  | (11,754 | ) |  |  | (118 | ) |  |  | (461,997 | ) |  |  | - |  |  |  | (462,115 | )
Net income |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |  |  |  | 20,327,380 |  |  |  | 20,327,380 |
Balance as of September 30, 2021 |  |  | 13,732,188 |  |  | $ | 137,322 |  |  | $ | 58,245,783 |  |  | $ | 45,441,253 |  |  | $ | 103,824,358 |

SEE ACCOMPANYING NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

29

CLEARFIELD, INC. |
STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS |
|  | Year Ended September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Cash flows from operating activities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income |  | $ | 20,327,380 |  |  | $ | 7,293,066 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 2,301,803 |  |  |  | 2,421,754 |
Change in allowance for doubtful accounts |  |  | 209,612 |  |  |  | - |
Amortization of discount on investments |  |  | (7,326 | ) |  |  | (64,327 | )
Deferred taxes |  |  | (187,349 | ) |  |  | (279,808 | )
Loss on disposal of assets |  |  | - |  |  |  | 5,785 |
Stock-based compensation |  |  | 1,280,135 |  |  |  | 773,555 |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  |  | (9,150,819 | ) |  |  | (1,378,033 | )
Inventories, net |  |  | (13,115,773 | ) |  |  | (5,395,558 | )
Other assets |  |  | (531,201 | ) |  |  | 127,773 |
Accounts payable and accrued expenses |  |  | 9,776,377 |  |  |  | 3,151,566 |
Net cash provided by operating activities |  |  | 10,902,839 |  |  |  | 6,655,773 |
Cash flows from investing activities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Purchases of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets |  |  | (2,046,004 | ) |  |  | (1,806,198 | )
Purchases of investments |  |  | (24,808,755 | ) |  |  | (34,056,930 | )
Proceeds from maturities of investments |  |  | 13,255,000 |  |  |  | 35,822,000 |
Net cash used in investing activities |  |  | (13,599,759 | ) |  |  | (41,128 | )
Cash flows from financing activities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 383,697 |  |  |  | 348,776 |
Tax withholding and proceeds related to exercise of stock options |  |  | (458,017 | ) |  |  | 9,564 |
Tax withholding related to vesting of restricted stock grants |  |  | (462,115 | ) |  |  | (176,416 | )
Repurchase of common stock |  |  | - |  |  |  | (428,654 | )
Net cash used in financing activities |  |  | (536,435 | ) |  |  | (246,730 | )
Increase (Decrease) in cash and cash equivalents |  |  | (3,233,355 | ) |  |  | 6,367,915 |
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year |  |  | 16,449,636 |  |  |  | 10,081,721 |
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year |  | $ | 13,216,281 |  |  | $ | 16,449,636 |
Supplemental disclosures for cash flow information |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash paid during the year for income taxes |  | $ | 5,504,985 |  |  | $ | 1,442,079 |
Non-cash financing activities |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cashless exercise of stock options |  | $ | 1,271,472 |  |  | $ | 97,811 |

SEE ACCOMPANYING NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

30

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1 – SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Description of Business: Clearfield, Inc. (the “Company”) is a manufacturer of a broad range of standard and custom passive connectivity products to customers throughout the United States and internationally. These products include fiber distribution systems, optical components, Outside Plant (“OSP”) cabinets, and fiber and copper cable assemblies that serve the communication service provider, including Fiber-to-the-Premises (“FTTP”), large enterprise, and original equipment manufacturer (“OEM”) markets.

Revenue Recognition: Our revenue is comprised of the sale of our products to customers and is recognized when the Company satisfies its performance obligations under the contract. A performance obligation is a promise in a contract to transfer a distinct product or service to a customer. The majority of our contracts have a single performance obligation and are short term in nature. We recognize revenue by transferring the promised products to the customer, with substantially all revenue recognized at the point in time when the customer obtains control of the products. Shipping and handling costs charged to our customers are included in net sales, while the corresponding shipping expenses are included in cost of sales. Sales, value add, and other taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are accounted for on a net (excluded from revenue) basis.

Cash and Cash Equivalents: The Company considers all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash equivalents as of September 30, 2021 and 2020 consist entirely of short-term money market accounts.

The Company maintains cash balances at multiple financial institutions, and at times, such balances exceed insured limits. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts and believes it is not exposed to any significant credit risk on cash and cash equivalents.

Investments: The Company currently invests its excess cash in bank certificates of deposit (“CDs”) that are fully insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (“FDIC”) and United States Treasury (“Treasuries”) securities with terms of not more than five years, as well as money market accounts. CDs and Treasuries with original maturities of more than three months are reported as held-to-maturity investments and are recorded at amortized cost, which approximates fair value due to the negligible risk of changes in value due to interest rates. The maturity dates of the Company’s investments are as follows:

|  | September 30, 2021 |  |  | September 30, 2020 |
Less than one year |  | $ | 10,373,831 |  |  | $ | 10,582,527 |
1-5 years |  |  | 36,912,777 |  |  |  | 25,143,000 |
Total |  | $ | 47,286,608 |  |  | $ | 35,725,527 |

Fair Value of Financial Instruments: The financial statements include the following financial instruments: cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments, long-term investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses. Other than long-term investments, all financial instruments’ carrying values approximate fair values because of the short-term nature of the instruments. Long-term investments’ carrying value approximates fair value due to the negligible risk of changes in value due to interest rates.

Accounts Receivable: Credit is extended based on the evaluation of a customer’s financial condition and collateral is generally not required. Accounts that are outstanding longer than the contractual payment terms are considered past due. The Company does not charge interest on past due receivables. The Company determines its allowance for doubtful accounts by considering a number of factors, including the length of time trade receivables are past due, the Company’s previous loss history, the customer’s current ability to pay its obligation to the Company, and the condition of the general economy and the industry as whole. The Company writes off accounts receivable when they become uncollectible; payments subsequently received on such receivables are credited to the allowance for doubtful accounts.

31

The allowance for doubtful accounts activity for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 is as follows:

Year Ended |  | Balance at Beginning of Year |  |  | Additions (Recoveries) Charged to Costs and Expenses |  |  | Less Write-offs |  |  | Balance at End of Year |
September 30, 2021 |  | $ | 289,085 |  |  | $ | (209,612 | ) |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 79,473 |
September 30, 2020 |  | $ | 289,085 |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | 289,085 |

Inventories: Inventories consist of finished goods, raw materials and work-in-process and are stated at the lower of average cost (which approximates first-in, first-out) or net realizable value. Inventory is valued using material costs, labor charges, and allocated factory overhead charges and consists of the following:

|  | September 30, 2021 |  |  | September 30, 2020 |
Raw materials |  | $ | 23,071,833 |  |  | $ | 12,287,134 |
Work-in-process |  |  | 2,481,890 |  |  |  | 1,033,021 |
Finished goods |  |  | 3,361,576 |  |  |  | 2,048,514 |
Inventories, gross |  |  | 28,915,299 |  |  |  | 15,368,669 |
Inventory reserve |  |  | (1,390,988 | ) |  |  | (960,131 | )
Inventories, net |  | $ | 27,524,311 |  |  | $ | 14,408,538 |

On a regular basis, the Company reviews its inventory and identifies that which is excess, slow moving, and obsolete by considering factors such as inventory levels, expected product life, and forecasted sales demand. A reserve is established for any identified excess, slow moving, and obsolete inventory down to its net realizable value through a charge to cost of sales. Inventory write-down charges may be required in the future if there is a significant decline in demand for the Company’s products and the Company does not adjust its manufacturing production accordingly or if new products are not accepted by the market.

Property, Plant and Equipment: Property, plant and equipment are recorded at cost. Significant additions or improvements extending asset lives are capitalized, while repairs and maintenance are charged to expense when incurred. Depreciation is provided in amounts sufficient to relate the cost of assets to operations over their estimated useful lives. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the remaining term of the lease or estimated life of the asset.

32

Estimated useful lives of the assets are as follows:

| Years
Equipment | 3 – 7
Leasehold improvements | 7-10 or life of lease
Vehicles | 3

Property, plant and equipment consist of the following:

|  | September 30, 2021 |  |  | September 30, 2020 |
Manufacturing equipment |  | $ | 9,178,935 |  |  | $ | 8,171,497 |
Office equipment |  |  | 2,901,385 |  |  |  | 2,478,056 |
Leasehold improvements |  |  | 2,589,777 |  |  |  | 2,576,861 |
Vehicles |  |  | 245,903 |  |  |  | 245,903 |
Construction in progress |  |  | 150,343 |  |  |  | 19,143 |
Property, plant and equipment, gross |  |  | 15,066,343 |  |  |  | 13,491,460 |
Less accumulated depreciation |  |  | 10,068,685 |  |  |  | 8,538,641 |
Property, plant and equipment, net |  | $ | 4,997,658 |  |  | $ | 4,952,819 |

Depreciation expense for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 was $1,699,311 and $1,944,186, respectively.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets: The Company operates as one reporting unit and reviews the carrying amount of goodwill annually in the fourth quarter of each fiscal year and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable. The Company determines its fair value for goodwill impairment testing purposes by calculating its market capitalization and comparing that to the Company’s carrying value. The Company’s goodwill impairment test for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 resulted in excess fair value over carrying value and therefore, no adjustments were made to goodwill. During the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, there were no triggering events that indicated goodwill could be impaired.

A significant reduction in our market capitalization or in the carrying amount of net assets of a reporting unit could result in an impairment charge. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, the Company would measure the possible goodwill impairment loss based on an allocation of the estimate of fair value of the reporting unit to all of the underlying assets and liabilities of the reporting unit, including any previously unrecognized intangible assets. The excess of the fair value of a reporting unit over the amounts assigned to its assets and liabilities is the implied fair value of goodwill. An impairment loss is recognized to the extent that a reporting unit's recorded goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of goodwill. An impairment loss would be based on significant estimates and judgments, and if the facts and circumstances change, a potential impairment could have a material impact on the Company’s financial statements.

No impairment of goodwill has occurred during the years ended September 30, 2021 or 2020, respectively.

The Company capitalizes legal costs incurred to obtain patents. Once accepted by either the U.S. Patent Office or the equivalent office of a foreign country, these legal costs are amortized using the straight-line method over the remaining estimated lives, not exceeding 20 years. As of September 30, 2021, the Company has 30 patents granted and multiple pending applications both inside and outside the United States.

33

In addition, the Company has various finite life intangible assets, most of which were acquired as a result of the acquisition of a portfolio of Telcordia certified outdoor active cabinet products from Calix, Inc. (“Calix”) during fiscal year 2018. Finite life intangible assets as of September 30, 2021 and 2020 are as follows:

|  | September 30, 2021 |
|  | Years |  |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  |  | Accumulated Amortization |  |  | Net Book Value Amount |
Customer relationships |  |  | 15 |  |  | $ | 3,742,000 |  |  | $ | 904,317 |  |  | $ | 2,837,683 |
Certifications |  |  | 8 |  |  |  | 1,068,000 |  |  |  | 483,937 |  |  |  | 584,063 |
Trademarks |  |  | 8 |  |  |  | 563,000 |  |  |  | 255,109 |  |  |  | 307,891 |
Patents |  |  | 20 |  |  |  | 790,384 |  |  |  | 84,660 |  |  |  | 705,724 |
Other |  |  | 5 |  |  |  | 31,091 |  |  |  | 24,873 |  |  |  | 6,218 |
Software |  |  | 1 | - | 3 |  |  |  | 1,959,670 |  |  |  | 1,705,098 |  |  |  | 254,572 |
Totals |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 8,154,145 |  |  | $ | 3,457,994 |  |  | $ | 4,696,151 |

|  | September 30, 2020 |
|  | Years |  |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  |  | Accumulated Amortization |  |  | Net Book Value Amount |
Customer relationships |  |  | 15 |  |  | $ | 3,742,000 |  |  | $ | 654,850 |  |  | $ | 3,087,150 |
Certifications |  |  | 8 |  |  |  | 1,068,000 |  |  |  | 350,437 |  |  |  | 717,563 |
Trademarks |  |  | 8 |  |  |  | 563,000 |  |  |  | 184,734 |  |  |  | 378,266 |
Patents |  |  | 20 |  |  |  | 689,889 |  |  |  | 56,257 |  |  |  | 633,632 |
Other |  |  | 5 |  |  |  | 31,091 |  |  |  | 18,655 |  |  |  | 12,436 |
Software |  |  | 1 | - | 3 |  |  |  | 1,695,559 |  |  |  | 1,538,390 |  |  |  | 157,169 |
Totals |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 7,789,539 |  |  | $ | 2,803,323 |  |  | $ | 4,986,216 |

Amortization expense related to these assets for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 was $602,492 and $477,568, respectively.

Our future estimated amortization expense for intangibles as follows as of September 30, 2021:

|  | Estimated amortization expense |
FY 2022 |  | $ | 592,192 |
FY 2023 |  |  | 531,237 |
FY 2024 |  |  | 497,387 |
FY 2025 |  |  | 453,342 |
FY 2026 |  |  | 325,920 |
Total |  | $ | 2,400,078 |

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets: The Company assesses potential impairments to its long-lived assets or asset groups when there is evidence that events occur or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset or asset group may not be recovered. An impairment loss is recognized when the carrying amount of the long-lived asset or asset group is not recoverable and exceeds its fair value. The carrying amount of a long-lived asset or asset group is not recoverable if it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and eventual disposition of the asset or asset group.

34

Any required impairment loss is measured as the amount by which the carrying amount of a long-lived asset or asset group exceeds its fair value and is recorded as a reduction in the carrying value of the related asset or asset group and a charge to operating results. No impairment of long-lived assets occurred during the years ended September 30, 2021 or 2020, respectively.

Income Taxes: The Company records income taxes in accordance with the liability method of accounting. Deferred taxes are recognized for the estimated taxes ultimately payable or recoverable based on enacted tax law. The Company establishes a valuation allowance to reduce the deferred tax assets when it is more likely than not that a deferred tax asset will not be realizable. Changes in tax rates are reflected in the tax provision as they occur.

In accounting for uncertainty in income taxes, we recognize the financial statement benefit of a tax position only after determining that the relevant tax authority would more likely than not sustain the position following an audit. For tax positions meeting the more likely than not threshold, the amount recognized in the financial statements is the largest benefit that has a greater than 50 percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the relevant tax authority. As of both September 30, 2021 and September 30, 2020, the Company did not have any unrecognized tax benefits. The Company recognizes interest and penalties accrued on any unrecognized tax benefits as a component of income tax expense. We do not expect any material changes in our unrecognized tax benefits over the next 12 months.

Stock-Based Compensation: We measure and recognize compensation expense for all stock-based awards at fair value over the requisite service period. We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the fair value of options. For restricted stock grants, fair value is determined as the average price of the Company’s stock on the date of grant. Equity-based compensation expense is broken out between cost of sales and selling, general and administrative expenses based on the classification of the employee. The determination of fair value of stock-based awards on the date of grant using an option-pricing model is affected by our stock price as well as by assumptions regarding a number of subjective variables. These variables include, but are not limited to, the expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, and actual and projected employee stock option exercise behaviors.

The expected terms of the options are based on evaluations of historical and expected future employee exercise behavior. The risk-free interest rate is based on the U.S. Treasury rates at the date of grant with maturity dates approximately equal to the expected life at grant date. Volatility is based on historical and expected future volatility of the Company’s stock. The Company has not historically issued any dividends and does not expect to in the future. Forfeitures for both option and restricted stock grants are estimated at the time of the grant and revised in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from estimates.

If factors change and we employ different assumptions in the determination of the fair value of grants in future periods, the related compensation expense that we record may differ significantly from what we have recorded in the current periods.

Research and Development Costs: Research and development costs amounted to $1,243,499 and $1,269,542 for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and are charged to expense when incurred.

Advertising Costs: Advertising costs amounted to $436,253 and $296,571 for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and are charged to expense when incurred.

Net Income Per Share: Basic and diluted net income per share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding and the weighted average number of dilutive shares outstanding, respectively.

35

Weighted average common shares outstanding for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 were as follows:

Year ended September 30, |  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Net income |  | $ | 20,327,380 |  |  | $ | 7,293,066 |
Weighted average common shares |  |  | 13,720,699 |  |  |  | 13,643,355 |
Dilutive potential common shares |  |  | 63,594 |  |  |  | - |
Weighted average dilutive common shares outstanding |  |  | 13,784,293 |  |  |  | 13,643,355 |
Earnings per share: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic |  | $ | 1.48 |  |  | $ | 0.53 |
Diluted |  | $ | 1.47 |  |  | $ | 0.53 |

There were no antidilutive shares for the year ended September 30, 2021 and 337,100 shares for the year ended September 30, 2020, respectively, that were excluded from the above calculation as they were considered antidilutive in nature.

Use of Estimates: The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, related revenues and expenses and disclosure about contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements. Significant estimates include the rebates related to revenue recognition, stock-based compensation and the valuation of inventory, long-lived assets, finite lived intangible assets and goodwill. Actual results may differ materially from these estimates.

For the purposes of comparability, certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to current period classification. There was no impact to prior period net income or shareholders’ equity.

New Accounting Pronouncements:

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-04, Intangibles-Goodwill, which offers amended guidance to simplify the accounting for goodwill impairment by removing Step 2 of the goodwill impairment test. A goodwill impairment will now be measured as the amount by which a reporting unit’s carrying value exceeds its fair value, limited to the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. This guidance is to be applied on a prospective basis effective for the Company’s interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2019. The new guidance is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2021. The adoption of ASU 2017-04 in the first quarter of fiscal 2021 did not have a material impact on the Company’s financial statements.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments. In November 2018, the FASB issued update ASU 2018-19 that clarifies the scope of the standard in the amendments in ASU 2016-13. This guidance introduces a new model for recognizing credit losses on financial instruments based on an estimate of current expected credit losses. Financial instruments impacted include accounts receivable, trade receivables, other financial assets measured at amortized cost and other off-balance sheet credit exposures. The new guidance is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of fiscal 2023, with early adoption permitted. The Company is evaluating the impact of the adoption of ASU 2016-13 on its financial statements.

NOTE 2 – SHAREHOLDERS’ EQUITY

Share Repurchase Program: On November 13, 2014, the Company announced that its Board of Directors had approved a stock repurchase program under which it will purchase up to $8,000,000 of its outstanding shares of common stock. On April 25, 2017, the Board of Directors increased the repurchase authorization by $4,000,000 to $12,000,000 of common stock. The program does not obligate Clearfield to repurchase any particular amount of common stock during any period. The repurchase will be funded by cash on hand. The repurchase program is expected to continue indefinitely until the maximum dollar amount of shares has been repurchased or until the repurchase program is earlier modified, suspended or terminated by the board of directors. In April 2020, the Board of Directors suspended the share repurchase plan due to uncertainties caused by COVID-19 and the Company’s desire to maintain capital flexibility. As of September 30, 2021, the Company had $4,980,671 remaining in its share repurchase program to repurchase its outstanding shares of common stock.

36

The Company is authorized to issue 50,000,000 shares of common stock at $.01 par value and 5,000,000 undesignated shares. From the undesignated shares, 500,000 shares have been designated as Series B Junior Participating Preferred Shares and none of such shares have been issued or are outstanding. The Board of Directors may, by resolution, establish from the remaining undesignated shares different classes or series of shares and may fix the relative rights and preferences of shares in any class or series.

Stock-Based Compensation: The Company’s stock-based compensation plans are administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, which selects persons to receive awards and determines the number of shares subject to each award and the terms, conditions, performance measures and other provisions of the award.

The Company currently has one equity compensation plan, the 2007 Stock Compensation Plan, from which it grants equity awards that are used as an incentive for directors, officers, and other employees. The 2007 Stock Compensation Plan has 667,465 shares available for issue as of September 30, 2021. As of September 30, 2021, $2,529,274 of total unrecognized compensation expense related to non-vested awards is expected to be recognized over a period of approximately 3.1 years. The Company recorded related compensation expense for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 of $1,280,135 and $773,555, respectively. For the year ended September 30, 2021, $1,222,756 of this expense was included in selling, general and administrative expense and $57,379 was included in cost of sales. For the year ended September 30, 2020, $752,011 of this expense was included in selling, general and administrative expense and $21,544 was included in cost of sales.

Stock Options: The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the fair value of options granted. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021, the Company granted employees non-qualified stock options to purchase an aggregate of 105,089 shares of common stock with a weighted average contractual term of five years, a weighted average three-year vesting term, and a weighted average exercise price of $23.74 During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2020, the Company granted employees non-qualified stock options to purchase an aggregate of 121,350 shares of common stock with a weighted average contractual term of 5.71 years, a 4.71 year weighted average vesting term, and an exercise price of $12.43.

|  | Year ended September 30, 2021 |  | Year ended September 30, 2020
Dividend yield |  |  | 0% |  |  |  | 0% |
Weighted average expected volatility |  |  | 46.9% |  |  | 39.5 | - | 44.9%
Weighted average risk-free interest rate |  |  | 0.24% |  |  | 0.24 | - | 1.69%
Weighted average expected life (years) |  | 5 |  |  | 4 | - | 6
Vesting period (years) |  | 3 |  |  | 3 | - | 5

The expected stock price volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company’s stock for a period approximating the expected life. The expected life represents the period of time that options are expected to be outstanding after their grant date. The risk-free interest rate reflects the interest rate at grant date on zero-coupon U.S. governmental bonds having a remaining life similar to the expected option term.

37

Options are generally granted at fair market values determined on the date of grant and vesting normally occurs over a three to five-year period. The maximum contractual term is normally six years. Shares issued upon exercise of a stock option are issued from the Company’s authorized but unissued shares. There were 79,833 options vested during the year ended September 30, 2021 and 44,000 options vested during the year ended September 30, 2020. For the year ended September 30, 2021, there were 101,966 stock options that were exercised using a cashless method of exercise. For the year ended September 30, 2020, there were 14,688 stock options that were exercised using a cashless method of exercise. The intrinsic value of options exercised during the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 was $1,314,900 $332,468, respectively.

Option transactions under the 2007 Stock Compensation Plan during the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 are summarized as follows:

|  | Number of shares |  |  | Weighted average exercise price |  |  | Weighted average fair value |
Outstanding as of September 30, 2019 |  |  | 290,750 |  |  | $ | 11.86 |  |  |  |  |
Granted |  |  | 121,350 |  |  |  | 12.43 |  |  | $ | 4.62 |
Exercised |  |  | (26,750 | ) |  |  | 4.01 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited and expired |  |  | (48,250 | ) |  |  | 13.35 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding as of September 30, 2020 |  |  | 337,100 |  |  | $ | 12.48 |  |  |  |  |
Granted |  |  | 105,089 |  |  |  | 23.74 |  |  | $ | 8.14 |
Exercised |  |  | (101,966 | ) |  |  | 12.47 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited and expired |  |  | (38,709 | ) |  |  | 13.68 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding as of September 30, 2021 |  |  | 301,514 |  |  | $ | 16.25 |  |  |  |  |

The following table summarizes information concerning options exercisable under the 2007 Stock Compensation Plan:

Year ended |  | Exercisable |  |  | Weighted average remaining contractual life (years) |  |  | Weighted average exercise price |  |  | Aggregate intrinsic value |
September 30, 2021 |  |  | 51,201 |  |  |  | 2.29 |  |  | $ | 12.28 |  |  | $ | 1,631,575 |
September 30, 2020 |  |  | 97,333 |  |  |  | 2.19 |  |  | $ | 12.76 |  |  | $ | 720,826 |

The following table summarizes information concerning options currently outstanding at:

Year Ended |  | Number outstanding |  |  | Weighted average remaining contractual life (years) |  |  | Weighted average exercise price |  |  | Aggregate intrinsic value |
September 30, 2021 |  |  | 301,514 |  |  |  | 3.22 |  |  | $ | 16.25 |  |  | $ | 8,411,728 |
September 30, 2020 |  |  | 337,100 |  |  |  | 3.43 |  |  | $ | 12.48 |  |  | $ | 720,831 |

Restricted Stock: The Company’s 2007 Stock Compensation Plan permits our Compensation Committee to grant other stock-based awards. The Company has awarded restricted stock grants to employees that vest over one to ten years.

38

Restricted stock transactions during the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 are summarized as follows:

|  | Number of shares |  |  | Weighted average grant date fair value |
Unvested shares as of September 30, 2019 |  |  | 130,440 |  |  | $ | 13.25 |
Granted |  |  | 19,455 |  |  |  | 10.30 |
Vested |  |  | (29,950 | ) |  |  | 13.36 |
Forfeited |  |  | (10,875 | ) |  |  | 12.14 |
Unvested shares as of September 30, 2020 |  |  | 109,070 |  |  | $ | 12.98 |
Granted |  |  | 39,807 |  |  |  | 24.20 |
Vested |  |  | (35,840 | ) |  |  | 12.48 |
Forfeited |  |  | (4,198 | ) |  |  | 15.45 |
Unvested shares as of September 30, 2021 |  |  | 108,839 |  |  | $ | 17.14 |

The fair value of restricted shares vested during the year end September 30, 2021 and 2020 was $1,364,007 and $496,829, respectively. The Company repurchased a total of 11,754 shares of our common stock at an average price of $39.32 in connection with payment of taxes upon the vesting of restricted stock previously issued to employees for the year ended September 30, 2021. The Company repurchased a total of 10,038 shares of our common stock at an average price of $17.57 in connection with payment of taxes upon the vesting of restricted stock previously issued to employees for the year ended September 30, 2020.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan: The Clearfield, Inc. 2010 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (“ESPP”) allows participating employees to purchase shares of the Company’s common stock at a discount through payroll deductions. The ESPP is available to all employees subject to certain eligibility requirements. Terms of the ESPP provide that participating employees may purchase the Company’s common stock on a voluntary after-tax basis. Employees may purchase the Company’s common stock at a price that is no less than the lower of 85% of the fair market value of one share of common stock at the beginning or end of each stock purchase period or phase. The ESPP is carried out in six-month phases, with phases beginning on July 1 and January 1 of each calendar year. For the phases that ended on December 31, 2020 and June 30, 2021, employees purchased 15,011 and 9,739 shares at a price of $11.93 and $21.01 per share, respectively. For the phases that ended on December 31, 2019 and June 30, 2020, employees purchased 15,107 and 15,116 shares, respectively, at a price of $11.23 and $11.85, respectively. As of September 30, 2021, the Company has withheld approximately $143,768 from employees participating in the phase that began on July 1, 2021. In February 2020, the shareholders of Clearfield approved an increase of 200,000 in the shares authorized for issuance under the ESPP. After the employee purchase on June 30, 2021, 194,873 shares of common stock were available for future purchase under the ESPP.

NOTE 3 – INCOME TAXES

Components of income tax expense are as follows for the years ended:

|  | September 30, |  |  | September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Current: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Federal |  | $ | 5,154,287 |  |  | $ | 1,966,491 |
State |  |  | 439,944 |  |  |  | 175,201 |
Current income tax expense |  |  | 5,594,231 |  |  |  | 2,141,692 |
Deferred: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Federal |  |  | (234,297 | ) |  |  | (252,929 | )
State |  |  | 46,947 |  |  |  | (26,879 | )
Deferred income tax expense |  |  | (187,350 | ) |  |  | (279,808 | )
Income tax expense |  | $ | 5,406,881 |  |  | $ | 1,861,884 |

39

The following is a reconciliation of the federal statutory income tax rate to the effective tax rate as a percent of pre-tax income for the following years ended:

|  | September 30, |  |  | September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Federal statutory rate |  |  | 21.0 | % |  |  | 21.0 | %
State income taxes |  |  | 2.2 | % |  |  | 2.0 | %
Permanent differences: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Change in valuation allowance |  |  | - |  |  |  | (0.5% | )
Expiration and utilization of state NOL’s |  |  | - |  |  |  | 0.4 | %
Research and development credits |  |  | (0.7% | ) |  |  | (2.5% | )
Excess tax expense (benefits) from stock-based compensation |  |  | (1.5% | ) |  |  | (0.1% | )
Tax rate |  |  | 21.0 | % |  |  | 20.3 | %

As of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the current income tax payable was approximately $933,000 and $845,000, respectively. Current income tax payable amounts are included in Accrued Expenses in the Company’s balance sheets.

As of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the Company had no U.S. federal net operating loss (“NOL”) carry-forwards. The state NOL carryforwards of $769,000 at September 30, 2020 were fully utilized during fiscal 2021 resulting in no state NOL carryforwards at September 30, 2021. In addition, as of September 30, 2021, the Company had Minnesota research and development tax credits of $300,033. As of September 30, 2020, the Company had Minnesota research and development and alternative minimum tax credits of $337,000 and $32,000, respectively. The Company has not recorded a valuation allowance on these research and development related deferred tax assets as the Company believes it is more likely than not they will be utilized before they begin to expire in fiscal year 2031.

Significant components of deferred income tax assets and liabilities are as follows at:

|  | September 30, |  |  | September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Deferred income tax assets (liabilities): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Intangibles |  | $ | (91,924 | ) |  | $ | (86,319 | )
Property and equipment depreciation |  |  | (379,572 | ) |  |  | (419,896 | )
Net operating loss carry forwards and credits |  |  | 300,032 |  |  |  | 351,446 |
Stock-based compensation |  |  | 230,553 |  |  |  | 169,730 |
Inventories |  |  | 518,526 |  |  |  | 386,296 |
Prepaid expenses |  |  | (48,505 | ) |  |  | (43,233 | )
Accrued expenses and reserves |  |  | 519,408 |  |  |  | 467,010 |
Goodwill |  |  | (683,051 | ) |  |  | (646,916 | )
Gross deferred tax asset (liability) |  |  | 365,467 |  |  |  | 178,118 |
Valuation allowance |  |  | - |  |  |  | - |
Net deferred tax asset (liability) |  | $ | 365,467 |  |  | $ | 178,118 |

Realization of NOL carryforwards and other deferred tax temporary differences are contingent upon future taxable earnings. The Company’s deferred tax assets were reviewed for expected utilization by assessing the available positive and negative factors surrounding their recoverability. As of September 30, 2021 and 2020, no valuation allowance was deemed necessary as the Company determined it was more likely than not that the Company’s deferred tax assets will be realized.

40

The valuation allowance activity for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020 is as follows:

Year Ended |  | Balance at Beginning of Year |  |  | Income Tax Benefit |  |  | Reversal for State NOL Expiration and Utilization |  |  | Balance at End of Year |
September 30, 2021 |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |  |  | $ | - |
September 30, 2020 |  | $ | 47,014 |  |  | $ | (5,235 | ) |  | $ | (41,779 | ) |  | $ | - |

The Company is required to recognize the financial statement benefit of a tax position only after determining that the relevant tax authority would more likely than not sustain the position following an audit. For tax positions meeting the more likely than not threshold, the amount recognized in the financial statements is the largest benefit that has a greater than 50 percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the relevant tax authority. The Company applies the interpretation to all tax positions for which the statute of limitations remained open. The Company had no liability for unrecognized tax benefits and did not recognize any interest or penalties during the years ended September 30, 2021 or 2020.

The Company is subject to income taxes in the U.S. federal jurisdiction, and various state jurisdictions. Tax regulations within each jurisdiction are subject to the interpretation of the related tax laws and regulations and require significant judgment to apply. With few exceptions, the Company is no longer subject to U.S. federal, state and local income tax examinations by tax authorities for fiscal years ending prior to 2004. We are generally subject to U.S. federal and state tax examinations for all tax years since 2004 due to our NOL carryforwards and the utilization of the carryforwards in years still open under statute.

NOTE 4 – CONCENTRATIONS

Suppliers: The Company purchases critical components for our products, including injection molded parts and connectors from third parties, some of whom are single- or limited-source suppliers. If any of our suppliers are unable to ship critical components, we may be unable to manufacture and ship products to our distributors or customers. If the price of these components increases for any reason, or if these suppliers are unable or unwilling to deliver, we may have to find another source, which could result in interruptions, increased costs, delays, loss of sales and quality control problems.

Customers: For the fiscal years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, the Company had two customers that comprised 28% and 30% of net sales, respectively. Both of these customers are distributors. These major customers, like our other customers, purchase our products from time to time through purchase orders, and we do not have any agreements that obligate these major customers to purchase products in the future from us.

As of September 30, 2021, one customer accounted for 17% of accounts receivable. This customer is a telecommunications service provider in the Company’s Community Broadband market. As of September 30, 2020, two customers accounted for 25% of accounts receivable. Both of these customers were distributors.

Disaggregation of Revenue: The Company allocates sales from external customers to geographic areas based on the location to which the product is transported. Sales outside the United States are principally to customers in the Caribbean, in Canada, and Central and South America.

The following table presents our domestic and international sales for each of the last two fiscal years:

41

|  | Year Ended September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
United States |  | $ | 131,285,349 |  |  | $ | 89,021,124 |
All Other Countries |  |  | 9,470,050 |  |  |  | 4,053,390 |
Total Net Sales |  | $ | 140,755,399 |  |  | $ | 93,074,514 |

Clearfield sells its products to the Broadband Service Provider marketplace. In addition, the Company provides Legacy services for original equipment manufacturers requiring copper and fiber cable assemblies built to their specification.

The percentages of our sales by these markets were as follows for each of the last two fiscal years:

|  | Year Ended September 30, |
|  | 2021 |  |  | 2020 |
Broadband service providers |  | $ | 98 | % |  | $ | 96 | %
Legacy customers |  |  | 2 | % |  |  | 4 | %
Total Net Sales |  | $ | 100 | % |  | $ | 100 | %

Broadband Service Providers are made up of Community Broadband, which includes local and regional telecom companies, utilities, municipalities and alternative carriers, also referred to as Tier 2 and 3 customers, National Carriers, which includes large national and global wireline and wireless providers also referred to as Tier 1’s, MSO’s, which include cable television companies, and international customers.

Long-lived assets: As of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the Company had property, plant, and equipment with a net book value of $1,768,837 and $1,686,209, respectively, located in Mexico. All other property, plant, and equipment is located within the United States.

NOTE 5 – EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

The Company maintains a contributory 401(k) profit sharing benefit plan, whereby eligible employees may contribute a portion of their earnings, not to exceed annual amounts allowed under the Internal Revenue Code. The Company matched 100% of the first 3% and 50% of the next 3% of the participant’s eligible compensation that was contributed by the participant. The Company’s contributions under this plan were $914,942 and $838,946 for the years ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

NOTE 6- LEASES

Clearfield leases a 71,000 square foot facility at 7050 Winnetka Avenue North, Brooklyn Park, Minnesota consisting of our corporate offices, manufacturing and warehouse space. The lease term is ten years and two months and commenced on January 1, 2015. On June 30, 2019, the Company amended its lease to add 14,000 square feet to this facility, with the lease term for the additional space coterminous with the original lease. Upon proper notice and payment of a termination fee of approximately $249,000, the Company has a one-time option to terminate the lease effective as of the last day of the eighth year of the term after the Company commenced paying base rent. The renewal and termination options have not been included within the lease term because it is not reasonably certain that we will exercise either option.

On October 9, 2020, the Company entered into an indirect lease arrangement for its existing 46,000 square foot manufacturing facility in Tijuana, Mexico. The Company had previously been leasing this facility on a month to month basis after its three-year lease expired on July 31, 2020. The new lease term is three years. This lease contains an option to renew and rent payments that increase annually based on U.S. inflation for the preceding 12 months.

42

On February 12, 2020, the Company entered into an indirect lease arrangement for an additional 52,000 square foot manufacturing facility in Tijuana, Mexico. The lease term is approximately 42 months and commenced on February 12, 2020. The lease contains written options to renew for two additional consecutive periods of three years each.

In July 2021, the Company entered into an indirect lease arrangement for an approximately 318,000 square foot manufacturing facility that is currently being constructed in Tijuana, Mexico. The lease term is for 7 years of which 5 years are mandatory, commencing March 1st, 2022. The lease contains written options to renew for two additional consecutive periods of 5 years each. We expect to begin transitioning the current Mexico manufacturing operations into the newly leased facility in the second quarter of fiscal 2022. The lease calls for monthly rental payments of $162,232, increasing 2% annually. Upon lease commencement, we will recognize an additional right of use asset and associated lease liability of approximately $9,432,000. As this lease has not yet commenced as of September 30, 2021, the future payments under this agreement are not included in the future lease payments schedule below.

Right-of-use lease assets and lease liabilities are recognized as of the commencement date based on the present value of the remaining lease payments over the lease term which includes renewal periods we are reasonably certain to exercise. Our leases do not contain any material residual value guarantees or material restrictive covenants.

Operating lease expense included within cost of sales and selling, general and administrative expense was as follows for the year ended September 30, 2021 and 2020:

Operating lease expense under ASC842, Leases, within: |  | Year ended September 30, 2021 |  |  | Year ended September 30, 2020 |
Cost of sales |  | $ | 999,117 |  |  | $ | 904,638 |
Selling, general and administrative |  |  | 217,343 |  |  |  | 221,507 |
Total lease expense |  | $ | 1,216,460 |  |  | $ | 1,126,145 |

Our future lease obligations for leases that have commenced were as follows as of September 30, 2021:

|  | Operating Leases |
FY 2022 |  | $ | 986,844 |
FY 2023 |  |  | 943,682 |
FY 2024 |  |  | 516,725 |
FY 2025 |  |  | 217,552 |
FY 2026 |  |  | - |
Thereafter |  |  | - |
Total lease payments |  |  | 2,664,803 |
Less: Interest |  |  | (134,869 | )
Present value of lease liabilities |  | $ | 2,529,934 |

43

As of September 30, 2021, the weighted average term and weighted average discount rate for our leases were 3.09 years and 3.41%, respectively. As of September 30, 2020, the weighted average term and weighted average discount rate for our leases were 3.99 years and 3.48%, respectively. For the year ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, the operating cash outflows from our leases were $1,289,982 and $812,107, respectively.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company’s management carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company’s Chief Executive Officer and the Company’s Chief Financial Officer of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) as of September 30, 2021. Based upon that evaluation, the Company’s Chief Executive Officer and the Company’s Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Management’s Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining an adequate system of internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act. Under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, we conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in the 2013 Internal Control – Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on that evaluation, management concluded that, as of September 30, 2021, our internal control over financial reporting was effective. Management reviewed the results of its assessment with our Audit Committee.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

No changes in the Company’s internal control over financial reporting occurred during the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2021 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

ITEM 9C. DISCLOSURE REGARDING FOREIGN JURISDICTIONS THAT PREVENT INSPECTIONS.

None.

44

PART III.

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Information required by Item 10 to be included in our Proxy Statement for our 2021 Annual Meeting of Shareholders (the “2022 Proxy Statement”), which will be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Regulation 14A within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year for which this report is filed, is incorporated herein by reference into this section.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by Item 11 to be included in the 2022 Proxy Statement, is incorporated herein by reference into this section.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

See “Equity Compensation Plan Information” under Item 5, “Market For Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities” of Part II hereof.

The remainder of the information required by Item 12 to be included in the 2022 Proxy Statement, is incorporated herein by reference into this section.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information required by Item 13 to be included in the 2022 Proxy Statement, is incorporated herein by reference into this section.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by Item 14 to be included in the 2022 Proxy Statement, is incorporated herein by reference into this section.

PART IV.

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(a) Documents filed as part of this report.

(1) Financial Statements.

The financial statements of Clearfield, Inc. are filed herewith under Item 8. “Financial Statements and Supplementary Data” of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(2) Certain financial statement schedules have been omitted because they are not required, not applicable, or the required information is provided in other financial statements or the notes to the financial statements.

(3) Exhibits: See Items 15(b) below.

(b) Exhibits.

45

EXHIBIT INDEX

Number | Description | Incorporated by Reference to
2.1 | Asset Purchase Agreement dated February 20, 2018 by and between Calix, Inc. and Clearfield Inc. | Exhibit 2.1 to the Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 20, 2018
3.1 | Restated Articles of Incorporation, of APA Optics, Inc. (n/k/a Clearfield, Inc.) dated November 3, 1983 and Articles of Amendment dated December 9, 1983, July 30, 1987, March 22, 1989, September 14, 1994 and August 17, 2000 | Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2000
3.1 (a) | Articles of Amendment to Articles of Incorporation dated August 25, 2004 | Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2004
3.2 | Amended and Restated Bylaws of Clearfield, Inc. | Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 25, 2016
4.1 | Description of the Registrant’s Securities Registered Pursuant to Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 | **Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2019
*10.1 | Form of Agreement regarding Indemnification of Directors and Officers with certain current and former directors | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2017
*10.2 | 2007 Stock Compensation Plan, as amended through December 23, 2016 | Appendix A to the Registrant’s Proxy Statement filed with the SEC on January 10, 2017 for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Shareholders held on February 23, 2017
*10.3 | Employment Agreement dated December 16, 2008 by and between Clearfield, Inc. and Cheryl P. Beranek | Exhibit 10.26 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 16, 2008
*10.4 | Employment Agreement dated December 16, 2008 by and between Clearfield, Inc. and John P. Hill | Exhibit 10.27 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 16, 2008
*10.5 | Clearfield, Inc. Code 280G Tax Gross Up Payment Plan Adopted November 18, 2010 | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 18, 2010
10.6 | Clearfield, Inc. 2010 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended | Appendix A to the Registrant’s Proxy Statement filed with the SEC on January 14, 2020 for the 2020 Annual Meeting of Shareholders held on February 27, 2020

46

Number | Description | Incorporated by Reference to
10.7 | Standard Form Industrial Building Lease dated September 9, 2014 by and between Clearfield, Inc. and First Industrial, L.P. | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 10, 2014
10.8 | First Amendment to Lease Agreement dated May 9, 2019 by and between First Industrial, L.P. and Clearfield, Inc. | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 15, 2019
*10.9 | Employment Agreement dated November 16, 2017 by and between Clearfield, Inc. and Daniel Herzog | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 16, 2017
*10.10 | Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement dated December 3, 2019 by and between Daniel Herzog and Clearfield, Inc. | Exhibit 10.1 to Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 6, 2019
23.1 | Consent of Baker Tilly US, LLP | **
31.1 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer) Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act | **
31.2 | Certification of Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer) Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act | **
32 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350 | **
101.INS | Inline XBRL Instance Document | **
101.SCH | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema | **
101.CAL | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Calculation Linkbase | **
101.LAB | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Labels Linkbase | **
101.PRE | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase | **
101.DEF | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase | **
104 | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101) | **

* Indicates a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

** Filed herewith.

ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY

None.

47

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

| Clearfield, Inc.
Date: November 10, 2021 | /s/ Cheryl Beranek
| Cheryl Beranek
| President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

48

Each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Cheryl Beranek and Daniel Herzog and each of them, as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution, to sign on his behalf, individually and in each capacity stated below, all amendments to this Form 10-K and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and any other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully and to all intents and purposes as each might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming each act that said attorneys-in-fact and agents may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

Signatures |  | Title |  | Date
/s/ Cheryl Beranek Cheryl Beranek |  | President, Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer) and Director |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Daniel Herzog Daniel Herzog |  | Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer) |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Ronald G. Roth Ronald G. Roth |  | Director |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Roger G. Harding Roger G. Harding |  | Director |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Donald R. Hayward Donald R. Hayward |  | Director |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Charles N. Hayssen Charles N. Hayssen |  | Director |  | November 10, 2021
/s/ Patrick F. Goepel Patrick F. Goepel |  | Director |  | November 10, 2021

49